JFormDesigner 3.0 Manual

Version: 3.0

Copyright © 2004-2006 FormDev Software GmbH. All rights reserved.

Contents

JFormDesigner	. 2
What's New	. 4
User Interface	8
Menus	. 9
Toolbars	12
Design View	14
Headers	17
In-place-editing	20
Keyboard Navigation	. 20
Menu Designer	. 21
Button Groups	23
JTabbedPane	25
Events	27
Palette	29
Structure View	33
Properties View	35
Property Editors	39
Lavout Properties	51
Constraints Properties	52
Client Properties	53
Error Log View	54
Localization	. 55
Projects	62
Preferences	64
IDE Integrations	77
Eclinse plug-in	78
Intelli 1 IDFA nlua-in	83
Other IDEs	88
Lavout Managers	89
Borderl avout	91
BoxLavout	92
Cardl avout	93
<u>Elowl</u> avout	94
Form avout (1Goodies)	95
Column/Row Templates	92
Column/Row Groups	90
GridBagl avout	101
GridLayout	101
Intelli IDEA Gridlavout	105
null lavout	107
	100
Java Code Generator	111
Nostod Classos	117
<u>Neslea Classes</u>	11/
<u>Coue remplates</u> Duntime Library	115
Invitance Library	117
Javabeans	120
JOUGES I VITTS & LUURS	12U

JFormDesigner

Introduction

JFormDesigner is an innovative GUI designer for Java Swing user interfaces. It is easy and intuitive to use and provides a lot of powerful features.

JFormDesigner is available in three editions: as stand-alone application and as IDE plug-ins for Eclipse and IntelliJ IDEA. This documentation covers all editions. If there are functional differences between the editions, they are marked with: **Stand-alone**, **Eclipse plug-in**, **IntelliJ IDEA plug-in** or **IDE plug-ins**.

Key features

Easy and intuitive to use, powerful and productive	JFormDesigner provides an easy-to-use but powerful user interface. Easily drag and drop components, resize components using the handles, set properties, etc. Powerful features like <u>in-place-editing</u> , <u>keyboard navigation</u> , automatic component ordering (for grid based layout managers), IntelliGap, <u>auto-insert columns/rows</u> , <u>drag and drop of columns/rows</u> bean morphing, <u>layout manager changing</u> increase your productivity.
IDE plug-ins and stand-alone application	JFormDesigner is available as IDE plug-ins for <u>Eclipse</u> and <u>IntelliJ IDEA</u> and as stand- alone application.
JGoodies FormLayout and TableLayout support	These open source layout managers allow you to design high quality forms. <u>JGoodies</u> <u>FormLayout</u> support includes column/row specifications (alignment, size, resize behavior), IntelliGap (automatically handles gap columns/rows) and <u>column/row</u> <u>grouping</u> (makes widths/heights equal). Also other parts of the <u>JGoodies Forms</u> framework are supported (DLU borders, component factory). <u>TableLayout</u> is fully supported (column/row size, gaps, alignment).
Advanced GridBagLayout support	The advanced <u>GridBagLayout</u> support allows the specification of horizontal and vertical gaps (as in TableLayout). JFormDesigner automatically computes the GridBagConstraints.insets for all components. This makes designing a form with consistent gaps using GridBagLayout much easier. No longer wrestling with GridBagConstraints.insets ;-)
Column and row headers	The column and row <u>headers</u> (for grid based layout managers) show the structure of the layout (including column/row indices, alignment, growing, grouping) and allow you to insert or delete columns/rows and change column/row properties. It's also possible to <u>drag and drop columns/rows</u> (incl. contained components and gaps). This allows you to swap columns or move rows in seconds.

Localization support	Localizing forms using properties files has never been easier. Specify a resource bundle name and a prefix for keys when creating a new form and then forget about it. JFormDesigner automatically puts all strings into the specified resource bundle (auto- externalizing). It also updates resource keys when renaming components, copies resource strings when copying components and removes resource strings when deleting components.
	You can also externalize and internalize strings, edit resource bundle strings, add locales, switch locale used in Design view, in-place-edit text of current locale.
Java code generator or runtime library	Either let JFormDesigner <u>generate</u> Java source code for your forms (the default) or use the royalty-free <u>runtime library</u> to load JFormDesigner XML files at runtime. Your choice. Turn off the code generator in the <u>Preferences</u> , if you don't need it.
Generation of nested classes	The Java code generator is able to generate and update <u>nested classes</u> . You can specify a class name for each component in your form. This allows you to organize your source code in an object-oriented way.

What's New in JFormDesigner 3.0

JFormDesigner 3.0 introduces **more than 60** new features and enhancements. This topic describes some of the significant or more interesting changes. Please have a look at the <u>changelog</u> for a complete list or changes.

🖨 Java - FormsTutorial.jfd - Eclipse SDK			
<u>File E</u> dit <u>N</u> avigate Se <u>a</u> rch <u>P</u> roject <u>R</u> un Form <u>W</u> indow <u>H</u> elp			
i 📬 • 🔛 🖻 i 救 • O • Q₂ • i 🖉 🕸 O • i 🖉 🖋 i 🕞 • i ½ - 7			
🗄 *FormsTutorial.jfd 🗙 🚺 FormsTutorial.java			
🔄 🔄 💛 🦫 🚺 🗸 Windows 🔽 📰 🦑 🔲 (no locale) 🕑 🌚 🗸			
Selection Mode \rightarrow 1 ∞ \leftrightarrow 3 ∞ \rightarrow 5 ∞ \leftrightarrow 7 ∞			
Marquee Selection 1 General			
S Choose Bean 3			
Components 5 Contact			

Eclipse plug-in The Eclipse plug-in fully integrates JFormDesigner into Eclipse.

IntelliJ IDEA The <u>IntelliJ IDEA plug-in</u> fully integrates JFormDesigner into IntelliJ IDEA. **plug-in**

ا 💽	MyProject.ipr - [C:W	MyProject-IntelliJ-IDEA] - [MyProject]\src\com\my	app\
Eile	<u>E</u> dit <u>S</u> earch <u>V</u> iew	<u>G</u> o To Co <u>d</u> e Analyze <u>R</u> efactor <u>B</u> uild R <u>u</u> n <u>T</u> ools Versi	ion <u>C</u> c
Þ	🖪 💐 🖄 Ģ 🛛	x 🗈 🖷 🔍 🔍 🖆 🕋 👪 🔽 🕨 🐡 🔽 🍡	8 (
lect	E FormsTutorial.jfd	© FormsTutorial.java Go to) Java
🔓 🔽 🤟 🚺 🔽 Alloy. IDEA Theme 🔽 🖾 🚸 🔲 (no locale) 🗨 🕻			
J I	🔓 Selection Mode	$\rightarrow 1 \omega \leftrightarrow 3 \omega \rightarrow 5 \omega \leftrightarrow 7 \omega$	
님	门 Marquee Selection	1 General	
Icture	📎 Choose Bean	3 Company	
Stri	Components	5 Contact	

Convert	JFormDesigner can convert IntelliJ IDEA forms (.form files) to JFormDesigner forms. Stand-		
IntelliJ IDEA	alone: Either select File > Import from the main menu or drag .form files to the		
forms	JFormDesigner window. IDE plug-ins : Right-click on the form file and select Convert to		
	JFormDesigner Form from the popup menu.		

	0	1
0	Name:	
4	Company	
'	company.	
2	- Marine	

Project manager	The stand-alone edition of JFormDesigner now includes a simple <u>project manager</u> that allows you to use project specific source folders and classpaths. The IDE plug-ins use the IDE projects.
Improved Localization support	 JFormDesigner's advanced localization support has been further improved: Modifications in properties files are now done without loosing comments and without changing the order of keys. It is now possible to use resource bundles in any folder (within source folders). You can now change the resource bundle used in the form. Use existing keys. In the Properties view click the small globe in a String property value to open the "Choose Key" dialog. Missing resources are logged to Error Log view. Delete Locale command added.
	 Reload properties mes on external changes. Localization of mnemonics.
	 Template for new properties files.

Resizing of You can now use the <u>headers</u> to change the (minimum) size of a column/row. Click near the **columns/rows** right edge of a column/row and drag it.

	⇔ 1 ↔	¥, → 3 ↔	5
1	Name:	width 40dlu	
3	Phone:	Hint: Press Ctrl to se	et <u>minimum</u> size
5	ZIP / City:		

Nest in Container

The "Nest in Container" command allows you to nest selected components in a new container (usually a JPanel). Right-click on a component in the <u>Design</u> or <u>Structure</u> view and select **Nest in JPanel** from the popup menu. The new container gets the same <u>layout manager</u> as the old container and is placed at the same location where the selected components were located. For grid-based layout managers, the new container gets columns and rows and the <u>layout constraints</u> of the selected components is preserved.



Move and resize using keyboard in null layout In <u>null Layout</u> manager you can now move selected components with **Ctrl+ArrowKey** and change size with **Shift+ArrowKey**. All alignment commands have now keyboard shortcuts.

Improved update of generated Java code	 The Java code generator now better updates the source code: Renames existing event handler methods when changing the event handler name. Renames existing component getter methods and update the return statement when renaming a component. Renames existing nested classes when changing the "Nested Class Name" property. Updates the extends clause of a class when morphing a bean, which is connected to (nested) class. 		
New Java code generation options	 The Java code generator supports various new options: Generation of explicit import statements. Use 'this.' to access component member variables. Use PanelBuilder for JGoodies FormLayout. Use empty GridBagConstraints constructor (for Java <= 1.1). Specification of i18n getBundle() and getString() code templates. Parametrization of component class names (e.g. MyComponent<string>).</string> Global member variable prefix in preferences (e.g. "m_"). 		
Java 5 support	: The Java code generator can generate source code that uses Java 5 language features (e.g. auto-boxing, @Override, etc). You can also use Java 5 enums as property values and set <u>annotations</u> for component variables.		

Extended Choose Bean dialog

The <u>Choose Bean</u> dialog now has an additional tab named "JARs", which allows you to select classes that are marked as JavaBean in the JAR's manifest. The provider of the component JAR can mark some classes as JavaBean in the manifest file. Popular 3rd party component libraries like <u>MiG Calendar</u> or <u>JIDE components</u> use this to make it easier to find the few classes, which can be used in GUI builders, in libraries that contain hundreds of classes.

Choose Bean
Choose a JavaBean
Select the class name of a JavaBean that you want to add to the form.
Secret JARS
Available JARs in classpath:
iide-common.jar (D:\java\libs\lide.1.9.2.03\lib)
jide-components.jar (D: Vava Vibs Vide.1.9.2.03 Vib)
📄 migcalendarbean.jar (D:\java\WiGCalendar\lib)
Java <u>B</u> eans in selected JAR:
ActivityAShapeBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
DateAreaBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
DateHeaderBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
DatePickerBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
DemoDataBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
GridDimensionLayoutBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
NorthCategoryHeaderBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
WestCategoryHeaderBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
Is <u>c</u> ontainer
Add to palette category: Components
OK Cancel Classpath

Client properties support You can now use <u>client properties</u>. Them can be defined in the <u>Client Properties</u> preferences and set in the <u>Properties</u> view.

Properties	** ** 📖
Name	Value
Name	button1
Class	JButton
Client Properties	
html.disable	🗹 true
└ styleClass	smallButton
action	
beckground	B1C 220 320 16

TableModelThe enhanced TableModel editor now provides more features necessary for prototyping:editorpredefined values for columns, use Date as column type, specification ofenhancedpreferred/minimum/maximum column widths, resizable flag.

User Interface

This is the main window of JFormDesigner stand-alone edition:

JFormDesigner 3.	🕘 JFormDesigner 3.0 - MyProject 📃 🗖 🔀					
<u>File Edit View Fo</u> rm	₩ir	ndow Help				
🖆 🗃 • 💼 📑 🗁	•	🔜 🔞 💝 🦫 💰 🗎 🗰 X 💽 🔹 Windows 💽 🖂	📰 🦑 📃 (no locale)	0 🔍 🛛 - 🚺 💿		
🗞 Palette 🛛 💿		* FormsTutorial	指 Structure	😣 🖃		
Selection Mode		→ 1 ∞ ↔ 3 ∞ → 5 ∞ ↔ 7 ∞	(form)	<u>^</u>		
Aarquee Selection	1	General	this [FormLayo	ut]		
Schoose Bean	3	Company	est goodiesFor	msSeparator2 ("Ger 📄		
Components	Ĕ		tevtField1	mpany")		
🔁 JLabel 🔼	5	Contact	abel2 ("Co	ntact")		
1 JTextField	7	Propeller	textField2			
🖽 JComboBox	É.		goodiesFor	msSeparator1 ("Prop 🗸		
I JButton	9	P II [kva] Power [kva]	<	>		
JCheckBox	11	R [mm] D [mm]	Properties	3 🕹 🗮		
IRadioButton			Name	Value		
JToggleButton			Name	this		
🔠 JTextArea			Class	JPanel		
JFormattedT			Layout	FormLayout [right:d		
Containers			background	236, 233, 216		
Aindows			foreground	black		
		JrormDesigner	toolTipText			
JGoodies		Swing GUI design made easy	Properties Code Ger	neration		
	_			licensed to Karl Tauber		

The main window consists of the following areas:

- <u>Main Menu</u>: Located at the top of the window.
- <u>Toolbar</u>: Located below the main menu.
- <u>Palette</u>: Located at the left side of the window.
- <u>Design View</u>: Located at the center of the window.
- <u>Structure View</u>: Located at the upper right of the window.
- <u>Properties View</u>: Located at the lower right of the window.
- <u>Error Log View</u>: Located below the Design view. This view is not visible in the above screenshot.

Menus

You can invoke most commands from the main menu (at the top of the main frame) and the various context (right-click) menus.

Main Menu

The main menu is displayed at the top of the JFormDesigner main window.

File	Edit	⊻iew	Form	<u>W</u> indow	Help		
File	men	u					
	New	Proje	ct	Creates a new project.			
⊜	Oper	n Proje	ect	Opens ar	n exist	ing project.	
	Reop Proje	ppen Displays a submenu of previously opened projects. Select a project to open it. ject		menu of previously opened projects. Select a project to open it.			
Ê	Proje Prop	ect erties		Displays	the p	roject properties.	
	Close	e Proje	ect	Closes th	ne acti	ve project.	
	New	Form		Creates a	a new	form.	
B	Oper	n Form	า	Opens ar	n exist	ing form.	
	Reop	en Fo	rm	Displays	a sub	menu of previously opened forms. Select a form to open it.	
	Close	5		Closes th	ne acti	ve form.	
	Close	e All		Closes al	Closes all open forms.		
	Save	!		Saves th Generati	Saves the active form and generates the Java source code for the form (if Java Code Generation is switched on in the <u>Preferences</u>).		
8.	Save	As		Saves th code for	Saves the active form under another file name or location and generates the Java source code for the form (if Java Code Generation is switched on in the <u>Preferences</u>).		
r	Save	All		Saves all open forms and generates the Java source code for the forms (if Java Code Generation is switched on in the <u>Preferences</u>).			
2	Impo	ort		Imports File > Sa the .java	Imports Netbeans or IntelliJ IDEA .form files and creates new JFormDesigner forms. Use File > Save to save the new form in the same folder as the .form file. This also updates the .java file.		
	Exit			Exits JFo	rmDe	signer. Mac OS X: this item is in the JFormDesigner application menu.	
Edi	t mer	าน					
\sim	Undo)		Reverses	Reverses your most recent editing action.		
\leq	Redo)		Re-applie	Re-applies the editing action that has most recently been reversed by the Undo action.		
ot	Cut			Cuts the	Cuts the selected components to the clipboard.		
	Сору	,		Copies th	ne sele	ected components to the clipboard.	
Ê	Paste	Э		Pastes th	ne com	ponents in the clipboard to the selected container of the active form.	
	Rena	ime		Renames	s the s	elected component.	
×	Delet	te		Deletes t	eletes the selected components.		

Vie	w menu	
	Show Diagonals	Shows diagonals.
	Squint Test	Simulates evaluating a graphic layout by squinting your eyes. This tests legibility and whether the overall layout is a strong, clear layout. You can change the squint intensity in the <u>Preferences</u> .
C.	Refresh	Refresh the <u>Design</u> view of the active form. Reloads all classes used by the form and recreates the form preview shown in the <u>Design</u> view. Use this command, if you changed the code of a component used in the form to reload the component classes.
F ar		
For	m menu	
0	Test Form	Tests the active form. Creates live instances of the form in a new window. You can close that window by pressing the Esc key when the window has the focus. If your form contains more than one top-level component, use the drop-down menu in the toolbar to test another component.
۷	<u>Localize</u>	Edit localization settings, resource bundle strings, create new locales or delete locales.
8	New Locale	Creates a new locale.
	Delete Locale	Deletes an existing locale.
. @	<u>Externalize</u> <u>Strings</u>	Moves strings to a resource bundle for localization. Use this command to start localizing existing forms.
۹	<u>Internalize</u> <u>Strings</u>	Moves strings from a resource bundle into the form and remove the strings from the resource bundle.
1	Generate Java Code	Generates the Java code for the active form. Normally it's not necessary to use this command because when you save a form, the Java code will be also generated.
Wi	ndow menu	

	Activate Designer	Activates the <u>Design</u> view.
8	Activate Structure	Activates the <u>Structure</u> view.
	Activate Properties	Activates the <u>Properties</u> view.
9	Activate Error Log	Activates the Error Log view. By default, the Error Log view is not visible. It automatically appears if an error occurs.
	Next Form	Activates the next form.
	Previous Form	Activates the previous form.
	Preferences	Opens the <u>Preferences</u> dialog. Mac OS X: this item is in the JFormDesigner application menu.

Help menu

0	Help Contents	Displays help topics.
	What's New	Displays what's new in the current release.
<mark> </mark>	Tip of the Day	Displays a list of interesting productivity features.
	Register	Activates your license.
	License	Displays information about your license.
	About	Displays information about JFormDesigner and the system properties.

Context menus

Context menus appear when you're right-click on a particular component or control.

Design view context menu:



Properties view context menu:

E Properties		‡‡ ‡ ‡ ₽5
Name		Value
Name		nameLabel
Class		JLabel
• Constraints		1, 1, 1, 1, DEFAULT, D
background		sed 1
displayedMne	- 🐺 <u>R</u>	estore Default Value 🚬 📘
displayedMne	🛃 S	et Value to null - ゆ
enabled		vhave alian Christe
font 💎 🖻		cternalize string
foreground	- •, Ir	iternalize String
horizontalAligi	X N	o Java Code
icon		

Toolbars

Toolbars provides shortcuts to often used commands.

Main Toolbar

This is the toolbar of JFormDesigner **stand-alone** edition. Many of commands are also used in the toolbars of the **IDE plug-ins**.

🖆 🕞 • 💼 📑 📴 •	🖌 🔚 🕼 💛 🤟 👘 💼 🗱 💽 🔹 Windows
🖂 📰 🦑 📕 German (d	d 🔽 🥹 👻 📜 🔞
👕 New Project	Creates a new project.
🔁 Open Project	Opens an existing project.
Project Properties	Displays the project properties.
😭 New Form	Creates a new form.
ᇋ Open Form	Opens an existing form.
📔 Save	Saves the active form and generates the Java source code for the form (if Java Code Generation is switched on in the <u>Preferences</u>).
院 Save All	Saves all open forms and generates the Java source code for the forms (if Java Code Generation is switched on in the <u>Preferences</u>).
💛 Undo	Reverses your most recent editing action.
ᅛ Redo	Re-applies the editing action that has most recently been reversed by the Undo action.
😽 Cut	Cuts the selected components to the clipboard.
[Сору	Copies the selected components to the clipboard.
💼 Paste	Pastes the components in the clipboard to the selected container of the active form.
💢 Delete	Deletes the selected components.
Test Form	Tests the active form. Creates live instances of the form in a new window. You can close that window by pressing the Esc key when the window has the focus. If your form contains more than one top-level component, use the drop-down menu to test another component.
Windows 💌	Allows you to change the look and feel of the components in the <u>Design</u> view. You can add other look and feels in the <u>Preferences</u> .
🔀 Show Diagonals	Shows diagonals.
Squint Test	Simulates evaluating a graphic layout by squinting your eyes. This tests legibility and whether the overall layout is a strong, clear layout. You can change the squint intensity in the <u>Preferences</u> .
🚸 Refresh	Refresh the <u>Design</u> view of the active form. Reloads all classes used by the form and recreates the form preview shown in the <u>Design</u> view. Use this command, if you changed the code of a component used in the form to reload the component classes.
🚍 German (Austria) 🚩	Allows you to change the locale of the form in the <u>Design</u> view. "(no locale)" is show if the form is not localized. Use Form > Externalize Strings to start localizing a form.
Localize	Edit localization settings, resource bundle strings, create new locales or delete locales.

- Generate Java Generates the Java code for the active form. Normally it's not necessary to use this command because when you save a form, the Java code will be also generated.
- ⑦ Help Contents Displays help topics.

Design View

This view is the central part of JFormDesigner. It displays the opened forms and lets you edit forms.

E	\Xi * FormsTutorial 🗄 AddressPanel					
_	→ 1 ∞ ↔	3 ∞ → 5 ∞	↔ 7 ∞			
1	General					
з	Company					
5	Contact					
7	Propeller					
9	PTI [KVV]	Power [kVV]				
11	R [mm]	D [mm]				

Stand-alone: At top of the view, tabs are displayed for each open form. Click on a tab to activate a form. To close a form, click the 🗙 symbol that appears on the right side of a tab if the mouse is over it. An asterisk (*) in front of the form name indicates that the form has been changed.

IDE plug-ins: The Design view is integrated into the IDEs, which have its own tabs.

On the left side of the view and below the tabs, you can see the column and row <u>headers</u>. These are important controls for grid based layout managers. Use them to insert, delete or move columns/rows and change column/row properties.

In the center is the design area. It displays the form, grids and handles. You can drag and drop components, resize, rename, delete components or in-place-edit labels.

Selecting components

To select a single component, click on it. To select multiple components, hold down the **Ctrl** (Mac OS X: **Command**) or **Shift** key and click on the components. To select the parent of a selected component, hold down the **Alt** key (Mac OS X: **Option** key) and click on the selected component.

To select components in a rectangular area, select **Marquee Selection** in the <u>Palette</u> and click-and-drag a rectangular selection area in the Design view. Or click-and-drag on the free area in the Design view. All components that lie partially within the selection rectangle are selected.

Propeller	
TI IKY +	ower [k/v
2([mm=+	

The selection in the Design view and in the <u>Structure</u> view is synchronized both ways.

Drag feedback

JFormDesigner provides four types of drag feedback.



The <u>gray</u> figure shows the outline of the dragged components. It always follows the mouse location. The <u>green</u> figure indicates the drop location, the <u>yellow</u> figure indicates a new column/row and <u>red</u> figures indicate occupied areas.

Move or copy components

To move components simply drag them to the new location. You will get reasonable visual feedback during the drag operation.

TI IKW	=	
ú		No
e		
	-	 Lashima Z. marin O.
		column 7, row 9

To copy components, proceed just as moving components, but hold down the **Ctrl** key (Mac OS X: **Option** key) before dropping the components.

You can cancel all drag operations using the Esc key.

Resize components

Use the selection handles to resize components. Click on a handle and drag it.

Name:		1		1
^p hone:		•	+	
ZIP / City:	_		width	n 3, height 1 (+2, 0)

The green feedback figure indicates the new size of the component. The tool tip provides additional information about location, size and differences.

Whether a component is resizable or not depends on the used layout manager.

Morph components

The "Morph Bean" command allows you to change the class of existing components without loosing properties, events or layout information. Right-click on a component in the <u>Design</u> or <u>Structure</u> view and select **Morph Bean** from the popup menu.

Nest in Container

The "Nest in Container" command allows you to nest selected components in a new container (usually a JPanel). Right-click on a component in the <u>Design</u> or <u>Structure</u> view and select **Nest in JPanel** from the popup menu. The new container gets the same <u>layout manager</u> as the old container and is placed at the same location where the selected components were located. For grid-based layout managers, the new container gets columns and rows and the <u>layout constraints</u> of the selected components are preserved.

	$\leftrightarrow 0 \leftrightarrow 1 \leftrightarrow 2$	↔ 0 ↔ 1
0	Speed: 💽 DSL	0 Speed: O DSL O ISDN
1		

Non-visual beans

To add a non-visual bean to a form, select it in the <u>Palette</u> (or use **Choose Bean**) and drop it into the free area of the Design view. Non-visual beans are shown in the Design view using proxy components.



Red beans

If a bean could not instantiated (class not found, exception in constructor, etc), a **red bean** will be shown in the designer view as placeholder.



To fix such problems, add required jars to the <u>classpath</u> in the <u>Project</u> dialog and then select **View > Refresh** from the menu (or press **F5**) to refresh the designer view.

Headers

The column and row headers (for grid based layout managers) show the structure of the layout. This includes column/row indices, alignment, growing and grouping.

_	↔ 1	↔ 3
1	Name:	
з	Phone:	

Use them to insert, delete or move columns/rows and change column/row properties. Right-clicking on a column/row displays a popup menu. Double-clicking shows a dialog that allows you to edit the column/row properties.

	1	3	}	5	I
					J
1	.ext				n
з					

If a column width or row height is zero, which is the case if a column/row is empty, then JFormDesigner uses a minimum column width and row height. Columns/rows having a minimum size are marked with a light-red background in the column/row header.

Selecting columns/rows

You can select more than one column/row. Hold down the **Ctrl** key (Mac OS X: **Command** key) and click on another column/row to add it to the selection. Hold down the **Shift** key to select the columns/rows between the last selected and the clicked column/row.

Insert column/row

Right-click on the column/row where you want to insert a new one and select **Insert Column / Insert Row** from the popup menu. The new column/row will be inserted <u>before</u> the right-clicked column/row. To add a column/row <u>after</u> the last one, right-click on the area behind the last column/row.

If the layout manager is <u>FormLayout</u>, an additional gap column/row will be added. Hold down the **Shift** key before selecting the command from the popup menu to avoid this.

Besides using the popup menu, you can insert new columns/row when dropping components on column/row gaps or outside of the existing grid. In the first figure, a new row will be inserted between existing rows. In the second figure, a virtual grid is shown below/right to the existing grid and a new row will be added.



Delete columns/rows

Right-click on the column/row that you want delete and select **Delete Column** / **Delete Row** from the popup menu.

If the layout manager is <u>FormLayout</u>, an existing gap column/row beside the removed column/row will also be removed. Hold down the <u>Shift</u> key before selecting the command from the popup menu to avoid this.

Split columns/rows

Right-click on the column/row that you want split and select **Split Column / Split Row** from the popup menu.

If the layout manager is <u>FormLayout</u>, an additional gap column/row will be added. Hold down the **Shift** key before selecting the command from the popup menu to avoid this.

Move columns/rows

The headers allow you to drag and drop columns/rows (incl. contained components and gaps). This allows you to swap columns or move rows in seconds. Click on a column or row and drag it to the new location. JFormDesigner updates the column/row specification and the locations of the moved components.

1	Name:	
з	Phone:	
ł,	ZIP / City. [row 4]	
7	Country:	

If the layout manager is <u>FormLayout</u>, then existing gap columns/rows are also moved. Hold down the **Shift** key before dropping a column/row to avoid this.

Resize columns/rows

To change the (minimum) size of a column/row, click near the right edge of a column/row and drag it.

	⇔ 1	⇔,3 ↔ 5
1	Name:	width 40dlu
з	Phone:	Hint: Press Ctrl to set <u>minimum</u> size
5	ZIP / City:	

<u>FormLayout</u> supports minimum and constant column/row sizes. Hold down the **Ctrl** key to change the minimum size. <u>TableLayout</u> supports only constant sizes and <u>GridBagLayout</u> supports only minimum sizes.

Header symbols

Following symbols are used in the headers:

Column Header

- Left aligns components in the column.
- $\, \Rightarrow \,$ Right aligns components in the column.
- ** Center components in the column.
- ↔ Fill (expand) components into the column.
- Be Grow column width.
- $^{\odot}$ Group column with other columns. All columns in a group will get the same width.

Row Header

- * Top aligns components in the row.
- + Bottom aligns components in the row.
- * Center components in the row.
- Fill (expand) components into the row.
- Grow row height.
- ^{oo} Group row with other rows. All rows in a group will get the same height.

In-place-editing

In-place-editing allows you to edit the text of labels and other components directly in the <u>Design</u> view. Simply select a component and start typing. JFormDesigner automatically displays a text field that allows you to edit the text.

Country:	🍰 Window title	×

You can also use the **Space** key or double-click on a component to start in-place-editing. Confirm your changes using the **Enter** key, or cancel editing using the **Esc** key.

In-place-editing is available for all components, which support one or the properties <code>textWithMnemonic</code>, <code>text</code> and <code>title</code>.

In-place-editing is also supported for the title of TitledBorder and the tab titles of <u>JTabbedPane</u>.

General		General Options Advanced
Name:		Name:
Phone:		

TitledBorder: double-click on the title of the TitledBorder; or select the component with the TitledBorder and start in-place-editing as usual.

JTabbedPane: double-click on the tab title; or single-click on the tab, whose title you want to edit and start inplace-editing as usual.

Keyboard Navigation

Keyboard navigation allows you to change the selection in the designer view using the keyboard. This allows you for example to edit a bunch of labels using <u>in-place-editing</u> without having to use the mouse. You can use the following keys:

Key	Description
Up	move the selection up
Down	move the selection down
Left	move the selection left
Right	move the selection right
Home	select the first component
End	select the last component

Note: Keyboard navigation is currently limited to one container. You cannot move the selection to another container using the keyboard.

Menu Designer

The menu designer makes it easy to create and modify menu bars and popup menus. It supports in-placeediting menu texts and drag-and-drop menu items.

Menu bar structure

The following figure shows the structure of a menu bar. The horizontal bar on top of the image is a JMenuBar that contains JMenu components. The JMenu contains JMenuItem, JCheckBoxMenuItem, JRadioButtonMenuItem or Menu Separator components. To create a sub-menu, put a JMenu into a JMenu.

JMenu	JMenu	JMenu	
JMen	uItem		
JMen	uItem		
JMenu 🕨 🕨		JMenuItem	
JMen	uItem	JMenuItem	
		JMenuItem	

The component <u>palette</u> has a category "Menus" that contains all components necessary to create menus.

Creating menu bars

To create a menu bar:

- 1. add a JMenuBar to a JFrame
- 2. add <code>JMenus</code> to the <code>JMenuBar</code> and
- 3. add <code>JMenuItems</code> to the <code>JMenus</code>

Select the necessary components in the Palette and drop them to the Design view.



You can freely drag and drop the various menu components to rearrange them.

Creating popup menus

To create a popup menu:

- 1. add a JPopupMenu to the free area in the Design view and
- 2. add JMenuItems to the JPopupMenu

E * untitled	
Name:	Undo
	Actions add menu items here
	Cut
	Сору
	Paste

Assign popup menus to components

If you use Java 5 or later, you can assign the popup menu to a component in the properties view using the "componentPopupMenu" property. Select the component to which you want attach the popup menu and assign it in the <u>Properties</u> view. Note that you must click on the **Show Advanced Properties** in the toolbar of the Properties view to see the property.

Properties	🛊 🛤
Name	Value
componentOrientation	UNKNOWN
componentPopupMenu	(default) 🛛 🔽
CUI'SOI'	(default)
disabledTextColor	(none)
doubleBuffered	
dragEnabled	

Note that JFormDesigner must run on Java 5 to use the "componentPopupMenu" property. Open the JFormDesigner About dialog and check whether it displays "Java 1.5.x".

Button groups

Button groups (javax.swing.ButtonGroup) are used in combination with radio buttons to ensure that only one radio button in a group of radio buttons is selected.



To visualize the grouping, JFormDesigner displays lines connecting the grouped buttons.

Group Buttons

To create a new button group, select the buttons you want to group, right-click on a selected button and select **Group Buttons** from the popup menu.

Oprefer Ominimu Ogrow Opixel	Horizontal alignment Vertical alignment Add Event Handler Morph Bean Nest in JPanel	• •
	Group Buttons	
	Ungroup Buttons 😽	
	A CH CHIV	

You can extend existing button groups by selecting at least one button of the existing group and the buttons that you want to add to that group, then right-click on a selected button and select **Group Buttons** from the popup menu.

Note that the **Group Buttons** and **Ungroup Buttons** commands are only available in the context menu if the selection contains only components, which are derived from JToggleButton (JRadioButton and JCheckBox).

Ungroup Buttons

To remove a button group, select all buttons of the group, right-click on a selected button and select **Ungroup Buttons** from the popup menu.

To remove a button from a group, right-click on it and select **Ungroup Buttons** from the popup menu.

ButtonGroup object

Button groups are <u>non-visual beans</u>. They appear at the bottom of the <u>Structure</u> view and in the <u>Design</u> view. JFormDesigner automatically creates and removes those objects. You can rename button group objects.



If a grouped button is selected, you can see the association to the button group in the <u>Properties</u> view.

Properties	ない いちょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひ
Name	Value
Name	prefButton
Class	JxRadioButton
Button Group	buttonGroup 📐
	2, 9, 1, 1, DEFAUL D

JTabbedPane

JTabbedPane is a container component that lets the user switch between pages by clicking on a tab.

After adding a JTabbedPane to your form, it looks like this one:



To add pages, select an appropriate component (e.g. JPanel) in the palette, move the cursor over the tabs area of the JTabbedPane and click to add it.



You can see only the components of the active tab. Click on a tab to switch to another page. To change a tab title, double-click on a tab to <u>in-place-edit</u> it. You can edit other tab properties (tool tip text, icon, ...) in the <u>Properties</u> view. Select a page component (e.g. JPanel) to see its tab properties.

Properties		Π.
Name	Value	
Name	panel1	^
Class	JPanel	
	FormLayout [defau	
Tab Title	General	
Tab ToolTip		_
Tab Icon		=
Tab Disabled Icon		
Tab Mnemonic		
Tab Mnemonic Index	-1	
Tab Enabled	🗹 true	
background	236, 233, 216	_
border		\sim
Properties Code Ger	neration	

To change the tab order, select a page component (e.g. JPanel) and drag it over the tabs to a new place. You can also drag and drop page components in the <u>Structure</u> view to change its order.

text	text	text	
	_	Lindex 2	

Use an empty border to separate the page contents from the JTabbedPane border. If you are using JGoodies Forms, it's recommended to use <code>TABBED_DIALOG_BORDER</code>. Otherwise use an <code>EmptyBorder</code>.

text text	text text
text	text
text	text

Events

Components can provide events to signal when activity occurs (e.g. button pressed or mouse moved). JFormDesigner shows events in the <u>Structure</u> view and event properties in the <u>Properties</u> view.

😫 Structure	E 🖂 💘
 (form) ☐ this [GridBagLayout] ☐ textField1 ☐ is browseButton ("BrowseButton ("BrowseButt	owse") d - browseButtonActionPerformed
Properties	
Name	Value
Listener	ActionListener (java.awt.eve
Listener Method	actionPerformed
Handler Method	browseButtonActionPerformed
Pass parameters	false
Properties Code Generation	

IDE plug-ins: Double-click on the event in the <u>Structure</u> view to go to the event handler method in the Java editor of the IDE.

Add Event Handlers

To add an event handler to a component, right-click on the component in the <u>Design</u> or <u>Structure</u> view and select **Add Event Handler** from the popup menu. The events popup menu lists all available event listeners for the selected components and is divided into three sections: preferred, normal and expert event listeners.

Browse.	Horizontal alignment Vertical alignment	•		-1
	Add Event Handler Morph Bean Nest in JPanel Cut Copy Paste Rename	Ctrl+X Ctrl+C Ctrl+V F2	 actionPerformed (ActionListener) ChangeListener ItemListener PropertyChangeListener Expert AncestorListener ComponentListener 	>
	X Delete	Delete	 ContainerListener FocusListener HierarchyBoundsListener HierarchyListener InputMethodListener KeyListener MouseListener MouseMotionListener VetoableChangeListener 	<pre>> @> focusGained > @> focusLost > * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *</pre>

The [•] icon in the popup menu indicates that the listener interface will be implemented (e.g. javax.swing.ChangeListener). The [•] icon indicates that the listener adapter class will be used (e.g. java.awt.event.FocusAdapter for java.awt.event.FocusListener). The icons [•] and [•] are used when the listener is already implemented.

After selecting an event listener from the popup menu, you can specify the name of the handler method and whether listener methods should be passed to the handler method in following dialog.

🖨 Add Event H	andler 🛛 🔁	<
Add an event h Specify the name	andler to selected components e of the handler method.	
Listener class:	java.awt.event.ActionListener]
Listener method:	actionPerformed (ActionEvent)	
Handler method:	browseButtonActionPerformed	
Pass listener r	nethod parameters to handler method	
🗹 <u>G</u> o to handler	method in Java editor	
	OK Cancel	

If you add a PropertyChangeListener, you can also specify a property name (field is not visible in above screenshot). Then the listener is added using the method addPropertyChangeListener (String propertyName, PropertyChangeListener listener).

The "Go to handler method in Java editor" check box is only available in the **IDE plug-ins**.

Stand-alone: After saving the form, go to your favorite IDE and implement the body of the generated event handler method.

If you use the <u>Runtime Library</u> and the Java code generator is disabled, you must implement the handler method yourself in the target class. See documentation of method <code>FormCreator.setTarget()</code> in the JFormDesigner Loader API for details.

Remove Event Handlers

To remove an event handler, select it in the <u>Structure</u> view and press the **Del** key. Or right-click on the event handler and select **Delete** from the popup menu.

Change Handler Method Name

Select the event handler in the <u>Structure</u> view, press the F2 key and edit the name in-place in the tree. You can also change the handler method and the "pass parameters" flag in the <u>Properties</u> view.

Palette

The component palette provides quick access to commonly used components (<u>JavaBeans</u>) available for adding to forms.

Nalette	•	The components are organized in categories. Click on a category header to expand or collapse a category.
Selection Mode	_	
L_∔ Marquee Select	ion	You can add a new component to the form in following ways:
📎 Choose Bean		Calasta association the astallar second the second to the Device on Characteria
🗁 Components		 Select a component in the palette, move the cursor to the <u>Design</u> or <u>Structure</u> view and click where you want to add the component
🔄 JLabel	^	 Select Choose Bean, enter the class name of the component in the Choose Bean
뒏 JTextField		dialog, click OK, move the cursor to the <u>Design</u> or <u>Structure</u> view and click where
🔠 JComboBox		you want to add the component.
💷 JButton		
🗹 JCheckBox		To add multiple instances of a component, press the Ctrl key (Mac OS X: Command key) while clicking on the Design of Structure view
 JRadioButton 	~	while clicking on the <u>Design</u> of <u>Structure</u> view.
🗁 Containers		The component palette is fully customizable. Right-click on the palette to add, edit,
📃 JPanel	^	remove or reorder components and categories. Or use the <u>Palette Manager</u> .
📄 JTabbedPane		
📑 JScrollPane	=	
🚺 JSplitPane	_	
📇 JToolBar		
🖭 JToolBar Se	×	
🗀 Windows		
🗀 Menus		
🗀 JGoodies		
Toolbar comm	and	ds

Solution Palette Manager Opens the Palette Manager dialog to customize the palette.

Choose Bean

You can use any component that follows the <u>JavaBean</u> specification in JFormDesigner. Select **Choose Bean** in the palette to open the Choose Bean dialog.

Search tab

On this tab you can search for classes. Enter the first few characters of the class you want to choose until it appears in the matching classes list. Then select it in the list and click OK.

The matching classes list displays all classes that match. It is separated into up to three sections:

- Matching history: classes found in the history of last used classes. If the search field is empty, the complete history is displayed. To delete a class from the history, select it and press the **Delete** key or right-click on it an select **Delete** from the popup menu.
- Matching classes: classes found in the Classpath specified in the current Project.
- Matching palette: classes found in the palette.

🕘 Choose Bean 🛛 🔀
Choose a JavaBean
Select the class name of a JavaBean that you want to add to the form.
Search JARs
Search for class name (? = any character, * = any String):
ib
Matching classes:
Matching history
JButton (javax.swing)
Matching classes
JBasicDialogConfig (com.formdev.toolkit.dialogs)
JBasicDialogTest
JButton (javax.swing)
JButtonBar (com.formdev.toolkit.dialogs)
Matching palette
JButton (javax.swing)
Is <u>c</u> ontainer
Add to palette category: Components
OK Cancel Classpath

JARs tab

On this tab you can select classes that are marked as JavaBean in the JAR's manifest. The provider of the component JAR can mark some classes as JavaBean in the manifest file. Popular 3rd party component libraries like <u>MiG Calendar</u> or <u>JIDE components</u> use this to make it easier to find the few classes, which can be used in GUI builders, in libraries that contain hundreds of classes.

🕽 Choose Bean 🛛 🔀
Choose a JavaBean
Select the class name of a JavaBean that you want to add to the form.
Search JARs
Available JARs in classpath:
ide-common.jar (D:\iava\ibs\ide.1.9.2.03\ib)
jide-components.jar (D: \java\libs\\jide.1.9.2.03\lib)
📄 migcalendarbean.jar (D:\iava\MiGCalendar\ib)
Java <u>B</u> eans in selected JAR:
ActivityAShapeBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
DateAreaBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
DateHeaderBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
DatePickerBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
DemoDataBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
GridDimensionLayoutBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
NorthCategoryHeaderBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
WestCategoryHeaderBean (com.miginfocom.beans)
Is <u>c</u> ontainer
Add to palette category: Components
OK Cancel Classpath

See also <u>http://java.sun.com/j2se/1.5.0/docs/guide/jar/jar.html#Per-Entry%20Attributes</u>

Other options

The **Is Container** check box allows you to specify whether a bean is a container or not.

If you select **Add to palette category**, the component will be added to the palette category specified in the following field. Click the **New** button to create a new category for your components if necessary.

Stand-alone: Use the **Classpath** button to specify the location of your component classes. Add your JAR files or class folders.

IDE plug-ins: The classpath specified in the IDE project is used to locate component classes.

Palette Manager

This dialog allows you to fully customize the component palette. You can add, edit, remove or reorder components and categories.

Palette Manager		
Manage the palette Add, edit, remove and rearrange categories and beans.		
Palette items:	ē	
Swing Palette	<u> (</u>	New Category
JTextField (javax.swing.JTextField)		<u>A</u> dd Beans
 JButton (javax.swing.JButton) JCheckBox (javax.swing.JCheckBox) JRadioButton (javax.swing.JRadioButton) 		 Remove
JToggleButton (javax.swing.JToggleButton)		
JFormatted (extField (javax.swing.JFormatted (extField) JPasswordField (javax.swing.JPasswordField) JTextPane (javax.swing.JTextPane)		
▶ JEditorPane (javax.swing.JEditorPane) ↓ JSpinner (javax.swing.JSpinner) ■ .II ist (javax.swing.II ist)		
JTable (javax.swing.JTable)		
JProgressBar (javax.swing.JProgressBar) JScrollBar (javax.swing.JScrollBar) JSeparator (javax.swing.JSeparator)		
JSlider (javax.swing.JSlider) OF Action (javax.swing.AbstractAction)		
 Vertical Spacer (com.jformdesigner.designer.wrapper.V Vertical Spacer (com.jformdesigner.designer.wrapper.V Containers 		
 		
Use drag and drop to rearrange items.		
ОК		Cancel

Structure View

This view displays the hierarchical structure of the components in a form.



Each component is shown in the tree with an icon, its name and additional information like layout manager class or the text of a label or button. The name must be unique within the form and is used as variable name in the generated Java code.

You can edit the name of the selected component in the tree by pressing the F2 key. Right-click on a component to invoke commands from the context menu.

The selection in the Structure view and in the <u>Design</u> view is synchronized both ways.

The tree supports multiple selection. Use the **Ctrl** key (Mac OS X: **Command** key) to add individual selections. Use the **Shift** key to add contiguous selections.

The tree supports drag and drop to rearrange components. You can also add new components from the <u>palette</u> to the Structure view. Besides the feedback indicator in the structure tree, JFormDesigner also displays a green feedback figure in the <u>Design</u> view to show the new location.



Various overlay icons are used in the tree to indicate additional information:

Icon Description

- G The component is bound to a Java class. Each component can have its own (nested) class. See <u>Nested</u> <u>Classes</u> for details.
- The component has events assigned to it. The events are shown as child nodes in the tree.
- J The component has custom code assigned to it (see **Code Generation** tab in the <u>Properties</u> view). In the above screenshot, the component <code>zipField</code> has custom code.
- The variable modifier of the component is set to public. See <u>Code Generation</u> tab.
- ▲ The variable modifier of the component is set to default.
- The variable modifier of the component is set to protected.
- The variable modifier of the component is set to private.

A property (e.g. JLabel.labelFor) of the component has a reference to a non-existing component.

This can happen if you e.g. remove a referenced JTextField. In the above screenshot, the component phoneLabel has a invalid reference.

Toolbar commands

- Expand All Expand all nodes in the structure tree.
- E Collapse All Collapse all nodes in the structure tree.
- We Hide Events If selected, hides the events from the structure tree.

Properties View

The Properties view displays and lets you edit the properties of the selected component(s). Select one or more components in the <u>Design</u> or <u>Structure</u> view to see its properties. If more than one component is selected, only properties that are in all selected components are shown.

The view consists of two tabs (at the bottom of the view).

Properties tab

The **Properties** tab displays the component name, component class, layout properties, client properties and component properties. The list of component properties comes from introspection of the component class (JavaBeans).

Properties	화 🔆 📖		
Name	Value		
Name	countryLabel		
Class	JLabel		
	1, 7, 1, 1, DEFAULT		
background	236, 233, 216		
displayedMnemonic			
displayedMnemonic	-1		
font	MS Sans Serif 11		
foreground	black		
horizontalAlignment	LEADING		
icon			
labelFor			
text	Country:		
toolTipText			
verticalAlignment	CENTER		
Properties Code Gen	eration		

By default, the Properties view displays regular properties. To see expert properties, click on the **Show Advanced Properties** $(\stackrel{1}{\rightarrow})$ button in the view toolbar and to see read-only properties, click the **Show read-only Properties** $(\stackrel{1}{\rightarrow})$ button.

Different font styles are used for the property names. Bold style is used for preferred (often used) properties, plain style for normal properties and italic style for expert properties. Read-only properties are shown using a gray font color.

The light gray background indicates unset properties. The shown values are the default values of the component. The white background indicates set properties. Java code will be generated for set properties only. Use **Restore Default Value** () to unset a property or **Set Value to null** () from the popup menu to set a property explicitly to null.

The left column displays the property names, the right column the property values. Click on a property value to edit it.

labelFor		
text	Country:	٠.
toolTipText		

You can either edit a value directly in the property table or use a custom property editor by clicking on the ellipsis button (\Box) on the right side. The custom editor pops up in a new dialog.

The type of the editor depends on the data type of the property. JFormDesigner has built-in <u>property editors</u> for all standard data types.

The globe button (), which is only available for localized forms and string properties, allows you to choose existing strings from the resource bundle of the form.

Common properties (at the top of the table):

Property Name	Description
Name	The name of the component. Must be unique within the form. Used as variable name in the generated Java code. It is also possible to specify a different variable name on the <u>Code Generation</u> tab.

Property Name	Description
Class	The class name of the component. The tooltip displays the full class name and the class hierarchy. Click on the value to morph the component class to another class (e.g. JTextField to JTextArea).
Button Group	The name of the button group assigned to the component. This property is only visible for components derived from JToggleButton (e.g. JRadioButton and JCheckBox).
Layout	<u>Layout properties</u> of the container component. Click on the plus sign to expand it. The list of layout properties depends on the used layout manager. This property is only visible for container components. Click on the value to <u>change the layout manager</u> .
Constraints	Layout <u>constraints properties</u> of the component. Click on the plus sign to expand it. The list of constraints properties depends on the layout manager of the parent component. This property is only visible if the layout manager of the parent component uses constraints.
Client Properties	<u>Client properties</u> of the component. Click on the plus sign to expand it. This property is only visible if there are client properties defined in the <u>Client Properties</u> preferences.

Code Generation tab

This tab displays properties related to the Java code generator.

Properties		하 하 때
Name		Value
Nested Class Name		
Variable Name		nameLabel
Variable N	lodifiers	private
Use Local	Variable	🗹 true
Gen. Gette	er Method	📃 false
Variable A	Annotatio	
Type Para	meters (J	
Custom Cr	reation C	
Pre-Creati	on Code	
Post-Creation Code		
Pre-Initialization Code		
Post-Initialization C		
Properties Code Generation		

Property Name	Description
Nested Class Name	The name of the generated nested Java class. See Nested Classes for details.
Variable Name	The variable name of the component used in the generated Java code. By default, it is equal to the component name.
Variable Modifiers	The modifiers of the variable generated for the component. Allowed modifiers: public, default, protected, private, static and transient. Default is private.
Use Local Variable	If true, the variable is declared as local in the initialization method. Otherwise at class level. Default is ${\tt false}.$
Gen. Getter Method	If true, generate a public getter method for the component. Default is ${\tt false}.$
Variable Annotations (Java 5)	Annotations of component variable (Java 5).
Type Parameters (Java 5)	Parameters of component type (Java 5). E.g. MyTypedBean <string>.</string>
Custom Creation Code	Custom code for creation of the component.
Pre-Creation Code	Code included before creation of the component.
Property Name	Description
--------------------------	---
Post-Creation Code	Code included after creation of the component.
Pre-Initialization Code	Code included before initialization of the component.
Post-Initialization Code	Code included after initialization of the component.

This is the dialog for custom code editing:

Custom Creation Code	×
Custom code for creation of the component.	
ComponentFactory.createLabel();	
Custom code overview: Insert ⊻ariable ▼	
<pre><pre-creation code=""> <variable annotations=""> JLabel nameLabel = <custom code="" creation=""> <post-creation code=""> <pre-initialization code=""> nameLabel.setSomeProperty(someValue); <post-initialization code=""></post-initialization></pre-initialization></post-creation></custom></variable></pre-creation></pre>	
OK Cancel	

"(form)" properties

Select the "(form)" node in the <u>Structure</u> view to modify special form properties:

Properties tab

Property Name	Description
Set Component Names	If true, invokes java.awt.Component.setName() on all components of the form.
Code Generation tab	
Property Name	Description
Default Variable Modifiers	The default modifiers of the variables generated for components. Allowed modifiers: public, default, protected, private, static and transient. Default is private.
Default Use Local Variable	If true, the component variables are declared as local in the initialization method. Otherwise at class level. Default is false.
Default Gen. Getter Method	If true, generate public getter methods for components. Default is ${\tt false}.$
Default Handler Modifiers	The default modifiers used when generating event handler methods. Allowed modifiers: public, default, protected, private, final and static. Default is private.

Member Variable Prefix	Prefix used for component member variables. E.g. "m_".
Use 'this' for member variables	<pre>If enabled, the code generator inserts 'this.' before all member variables. E.g. this.nameLabel.setText("Name:");</pre>
I18n 'getBundle' Template	Template used by code generator for getting a resource bundle. Default is ResourceBundle.getBundle(\${bundleName})
I18n 'getString' Template	Template used by code generator for getting a string from a resource bundle. Default is <pre>\${bundle}.getString(\${key})</pre>
118n Key Constants Class	The name of a class that contains constants for resource keys.

Property Editors

Property editors are used in the <u>Properties</u> view to edit property values.

labelFor	
text	Country: 🛛 💿 🖂
toolTipText	

You can either edit a value directly in the property table or use a custom property editor by clicking on the ellipsis button (\Box) on the right side. The custom editor pops up in a new dialog.

The type of the editor depends on the data type of the property. JFormDesigner has built-in property editors for all standard data types. Custom JavaBeans can provide their own property editors. Take a look at the API documentation of java.beans.PropertyEditor, java.beans.PropertyDescriptor and java.beans.BeanInfo and the JavaBeans topic for details.

Built-in property editors

JFormDesigner has built-in property editors for following data types:

- <u>String</u>, boolean, byte, char, double, float, int, long, short, java.lang.Boolean, java.lang.Byte, java.lang.Character, java.lang.Double, java.lang.Float, java.lang.Integer, java.lang.Long, java.lang.Short, java.math.BigDecimal **and** java.math.BigInteger
- <u>ActionMap</u> (javax.swing)
- <u>Border</u> (javax.swing)
- <u>Color</u> (java.awt)
- <u>ComboBoxModel</u> (javax.swing)
- <u>Cursor</u> (java.awt)
- Dimension (java.awt)
- Font (java.awt)
- <u>Icon</u> (javax.swing)
- Image (java.awt)
- <u>InputMap</u> (javax.swing)
- Insets (java.awt)
- KeyStroke (javax.swing)
- <u>ListModel</u> (javax.swing)
- Object (java.lang)
- <u>Point</u> (java.awt)
- <u>Rectangle</u> (java.awt)
- <u>SpinnerModel</u> (javax.swing)
- <u>TableModel</u> (javax.swing)
- <u>TreeModel</u> (javax.swing)

ActionMap (javax.swing)

This (read-only) custom editor allows you to see the actions registered for a component in its action map. The information in the column "Key Stroke" comes from the input map of the component and shows which key strokes are assigned to actions. The JComponent property "actionMap" is read-only. Select the **Show read-only Properties** button in the <u>Properties</u> view toolbar to make it visible.

(actionMap			×
	Key Stroke	Action Key +	Action	
		beep	javax.swing.text.DefaultEditorKit\$BeepAction	^
	KP_LEFT, LEFT	caret-backward	javax.swing.text.DefaultEditorKit\$NextVisual	
		caret-begin	javax.swing.text.DefaultEditorKit\$BeginAction	
	HOME	caret-begin-line	javax.swing.text.DefaultEditorKit\$BeginLineA	
		caret-begin-paragraph	javax.swing.text.DefaultEditorKit\$BeginParag	
		caret-begin-word	javax.swing.text.DefaultEditorKit\$BeginWord	
		caret-down	javax.swing.text.DefaultEditorKit\$NextVisual	~
			Close	

Border (javax.swing)

You can either select a border from the combo box in the properties table or use the custom editor.

packyrounu	230, 233, 210
border	(default) 🛛 🔽 🗔
foreground	(default)
toolTipText	(no border)
	TitledBorder
	[TitledBorder, DLU2_BORDER]
	[TitledBorder, EmptyBorder(5,5,5,5)]
Descrition Oracle Orace	BevelBorder
Properties Code Genera	EmptvBorder(5.5.5.5)

In the custom editor you can edit all border properties. Use the combo box at the top of the dialog to choose a border type. In the mid area of the dialog you can edit the border properties. This area is different for each border type. At the bottom, you can see a preview of the border.

Following border types are supported: BevelBorder, CompoundBorder, EmptyBorder, EmptyBorde	er
(JGoodies), EtchedBorder, LineBorder, MatteBorder, SoftBevelBorder and TitledBorder.	

O border	
Border type:	TitledBorder
Border properties	
<u>T</u> itle:	Address
Title įustification:	Leading
Title position:	Тор 💌
Title <u>c</u> olor:	(default)
Title font:	(default)
Border:	(default)
Preview	
	OK Cancel

Color (java.awt)

In the properties table, you can either enter RGB values, color names, system color names or Swing UIManager color names. When using a RGB value, you can also specify the alpha value by adding a fourth number.



The custom editor supports various ways to specify a color. Besides RGB, you can select a color from the AWT, System or Swing palettes.

🕘 background 🛛 🔀	
Swatches HSB RGB AWT Palette System Palette Swing Palette	
Image: Constraint of the constraint	
Preview Sample Text Sample Text Sample Text Sample Text	
OK Cancel	

ComboBoxModel (javax.swing)

This custom editor allows you to specify string values for a combo box.



Cursor (java.awt)

This editor allows you to choose a predefined cursor.

componentOrientation	OTAL/14/OA ALA
cursor	DEFAULT 🛛 💌
doubleBuffered	DEFAULT
enabled	CROSSHAIR
focusable	TEXT
focusCycleRoot	1A/AIT

Dimension (java.awt)

Either edit the dimension in the property table or use the custom editor.

🕘 preferredS	iize 🔀
<u>Wi</u> dth:	361 📚 pixel
<u>H</u> eight:	173 🗢 pixel
ОК	Cancel

Font (java.awt)

In this custom editor you can select the font family, style and size.

0	font		
	<u>F</u> amily:	St <u>y</u> le:	<u>S</u> ize:
	Verdana	Bold Italic	16 🗢
	Symbol	Plain	11 🔼
	Tahoma	Bold	12
	Times New Roman	Italic	14
	Trebuchet MS	Bold Italic	16
	Tunga		18 📃
	Verdana		20
	Vrinda		22 💻
	Webdings		24
	Wingdings		26 🔜
Preview			
Verdana 16 Bold Italic			
OK Cancel			

Icon (javax.swing) and Image (java.awt)

This custom editor allows you to choose an icon. Either use an icon from the classpath, from the file system or from the Swing UIManager (look and feel). It is recommended to use the classpath and embed your icons into your application JAR.

🕘 icon		X
Image sourd Classpa File sys Swing No_icon Default	ce type: ath (e.g. /com/myapp/image.gif) stem (e.g. c:\myapp\image.gif) h (null) : icon	Classpath
<u>N</u> ame:	/com/formdev/toolkit/resources/paste_edit.gif	Browse
Preview -	Ē	
Dimension: Size:	16 × 16 605 Byte ОК	Cancel

InputMap (javax.swing)

This (read-only) custom editor allows you to see the key strokes registered for a component in its input map. The information in the column "Action" comes from the action map of the component and shows which action classes are assigned to key strokes. The JComponent property "inputMap" is read-only. Select the **Show readonly Properties** button in the <u>Properties</u> view toolbar to make it visible.

When Focused (29) When in Focused Window (0) When Ancestor of Focused Component		ed Window (0) When Ancestor of Focused Component (0)
Key Stroke	Action Key +	Action
KP_LEFT	caret-backward	javax.swing.text.DefaultEditorKit\$NextVisualPositi 🔺
LEFT	caret-backward	javax.swing.text.DefaultEditorKit\$NextVisualPositi 📃
HOME	caret-begin-line	javax.swing.text.DefaultEditorKit\$BeginLineAction
END	caret-end-line	javax.swing.text.DefaultEditorKit\$EndLineAction
KP_RIGHT	caret-forward	javax.swing.text.DefaultEditorKit\$NextVisualPositi
RIGHT	caret-forward	🦷 javax.swing.text.DefaultEditorKit\$NextVisualPositi 🔽

Insets (java.awt)

Either edit the insets in the property table or use the custom editor.

🕘 margin	
<u>T</u> op:	2 🗢 pixel
Left:	14 🗢 pixel
<u>B</u> ottom:	2 🗢 pixel
<u>R</u> ight:	14 🗢 pixel
ОК	Cancel

KeyStroke (javax.swing)

In the properties table, you can enter a string representation of the keystroke. E.g. "Ctrl+C" or "Ctrl+Shift+S".

The custom editor supports two ways to specify a keystroke. Either type any key stroke combination if the focus is in the first field or use the controls below.

The KeyStroke editor supports menu shortcut modifier key (Command key on Mac OS X, Ctrl key otherwise).

🕘 accelerat	or 🔀			
Type any key stroke combination:				
Ctrl+Shift+S	Ctrl+Shift+S			
Key Stroke Properties				
Modifiers:	🗹 Ctrl 📃 Alt 🗹 Shift 🗌 Meta 🔲 Alt Gr			
	Menu shortcut (Meta on Mac OS X, Ctrl otherwise)			
Key code:	s 💌			
	OK Cancel			

ListModel (javax.swing)

This custom editor allows you to specify string values for a list.

0	nodel 🔀			
	List model items:			
	red 🔼			
	green 💷			
	blue			
	✓			
	Each line in the above text field represents a value in the model.			
	OK Cancel			

Object (java.lang)

This editor allows you to reference any (non-visual) JavaBean as a property value. Often used for JLabel.labelFor.

ICOII		
labelFor		💭 phoneField 🛛 💌
text		(none)
toolTipText verticalAlignment		🛅 citvField
		CountryField
		<u>⊥</u> country riola
		u nametrield
		🛄 phoneField
Descertion	Carla Canan	📁 zipField
Properties Code Genera		baon

Point (java.awt)

Either edit the point in the property table or use the custom editor.

Iocation	\mathbf{X}
<u>X</u> :	0 🗢 pixel
<u>Y</u> :	77 🗢 pixel
ОК	Cancel

Rectangle (java.awt)

Either edit the rectangle in the property table or use the custom editor.

🔮 maximize dBounds 🛛 🛛 🔀			
<u>X</u> :	0 🗢 pixel		
<u>Y</u> :	0 🗢 pixel		
<u>W</u> idth:	0 🗢 pixel		
<u>H</u> eight:	0 🗢 pixel		
ОК	Cancel		

SpinnerModel (javax.swing)

This custom editor allows you to specify a spinner model (used by JSpinner). Use the combo box at the top of the dialog to choose a spinner model type (Number, Date or List). In the mid area of the dialog you can edit the model properties. This area is different for each model type. At the bottom, you can see a test spinner where you can test the spinner model.

🕘 model			
<u>M</u> odel type:	Number 💌		
Model properties	ş ————————————————————————————————————		
Number <u>t</u> ype:	Integer 🔽		
Initial <u>v</u> alue:	0 📚		
Mi <u>n</u> imum:	0 🗘		
🔲 Ma <u>x</u> imum:	0 🗢		
<u>S</u> tep size:	1 📚		
Preview			
Here you can test the above settings.			
Test spinner:	0 🗢		
	OK Cancel		

String (java.lang)

Either edit the string in the property table or use the custom editor. Switch the "allow new-line" check box on, if you want enter new lines.

🕘 text 🛛 🔀			
The above table is editable. Select a cell and start typing. Use RETURN to commit, ESC to cancel and arrow keys to move selection.			
allow new-line			
Store string in resource bundle (properties file)			
Bundle name: Browse			
Key:			
OK Cancel			

TableModel (javax.swing)

This custom editor allows you to specify values for a table.

🕘 model	X			
T <u>a</u> ble model items:				
First name Last name male	Columns ——			
John Smith Steve Miller	<u>C</u> ount: 3 📚			
	Insert			
	Delete			
	Move Left			
	Move <u>Right</u>			
	Rows			
	C <u>o</u> unt: 2 📚			
	l <u>n</u> sert			
	Delete			
	Move Up			
The above table is editable. Select a cell and start typing. Use RETURN to commit, ESC to cancel and arrow keys to move selection.	Move Do <u>wn</u>			
Column properties				
No: 2 Title: mole	of width: 20 🔺			
Type: Boolean Y Values:	i. width: 30 😴			
✓ editableresizableMa	x. width: 30 📚			
ок	Cancel			

TreeModel (javax.swing)

This custom editor allows you to specify string values for a tree.

🕘 model	
<u>T</u> ree model items:	Preview:
colors	colors
areen	 green
blue	+ blue
×	
Each line in the above text field represents a no Use tabs to indent a line to deeper levels.	de in the model.
	OK Cancel

Layout Properties

Each container component that has a <u>layout manager</u> has layout properties. The list of layout properties depends on the used layout manager.

Select a container component in the <u>Design</u> or <u>Structure</u> view to see its layout properties in the <u>Properties</u> view.

Properties	お 🛟 📖
Name	Value
Name	panel1
Class	JPanel
■Layout	FlowLayout [CENTER, 5, 5]
alignment	CENTER
horizontal gap	5
vertical gap	5
la a al concerna d	00000004.0

This screenshot shows layout properties (alignment, horizontal and vertical gap) of a container that has a FlowLayout.

When you add a container component to a form, following dialog appears and you can choose the layout manager for the new container. You can also set the layout properties in this dialog.

🕗 New JPanel		
Create a new JPanel Choose a layout manager and set initial properties		
-		
Layout manager:	FlowLayout	
FlowLayout options	·	
Alignment:	🔘 left 🛛 💿 center 🔘 right	
	🔿 le <u>a</u> ding 🔿 trailing	
<u>H</u> orizontal gap:	5 📚 pixel	
⊻ertical gap:	5 🗢 pixel	
🗹 <u>e</u> qual gaps		
	OK Cancel	

Constraints Properties

Constraints properties are related to layout managers. Some layout managers (FormLayout, TableLayout, GridBagLayout, ...) use constraints to associate layout information to the child components of a container.

The list of constraints properties depends on the layout manager of the parent component.

Select a component in the <u>Design</u> or <u>Structure</u> view to see its constraints properties in the <u>Properties</u> view.

Properties	***
Name	Value
Name	label1
Class	JLabel
Constraints	1, 1, 1, 1, DEFAULT, DEF
grid x	1
grid y	1
grid width	1
grid height	1
h align	DEFAULT
v align	DEFAULT
insets	0,0,0,0
background	236 233 216

This screenshot shows constraints properties of a component in a FormLayout.

Client Properties

What is a client property?

Swings base class for all components, javax.swing.JComponent, provides following methods that allows you to set and get user-defined properties:

```
public final Object getClientProperty(Object key);
public final void putClientProperty(Object key, Object value);
```

Some Swing components use client properties to change their behavior. E.g. for JLabel you can disable HTML display with label.putClientProperty("html.disable", Boolean.TRUE); You can use client properties to store any information in components. Visit <u>Finally... Client Properties You Can Use</u> on Ben Galbraith's Blog for a use case.

Define client properties

You can define client properties on the <u>Client Properties</u> page in the <u>Preferences</u> dialog.

Edit client properties

If you've defined client properties, JFormDesigner shows them in the <u>Properties</u> view, where you can set the values of the client properties.

Properties	÷₽ ‡ Щ
Name	Value
Name	button1
Class	JButton
Client Properties	
html.disable	🗹 true
└ styleClass	smallButton
action	
background	atc 220 320 🔲

Error Log View

This view appears at the bottom of the main window if an exception is throw by a bean. You can see which bean causes the problem and the stack trace of the exception. This makes it much easier to solve problems when using your own (or 3rd party) beans.

Ϋ Error Lo	g		X
Component	Message	Exception	
splitPane1	Failed to set property "resizeWeight" to "2".	IllegalArgumentException: JSplitPane we	э

Toolbar commands

- Copy Log Copies all log records to the clipboard.
- Clear Log Clears the log.
- Properties Displays the properties of the selected log record in a dialog (see below).
- \boxtimes Close Closes the Error Log view.

Double-click on a log entry to see its details:

🕘 Error Pr	operties	
Date: Component:	03.09.2005 16:05:24 splitPane1	
Message:	Failed to set property "resizeWeight" to "2".	
Exception St	ack Trace:	
java.lang.llle at jav at sur at sur at sur at jav	galArgumentException: JSplitPane weight must be bet ax.swing.JSplitPane.setResizeWeight(JSplitPane.java; ureflect.NativeMethodAccessorImpl.invoke0(Native Methor ureflect.NativeMethodAccessorImpl.invoke(NativeMethor ureflect.DelegatingMethodAccessorImpl.invoke(DelegatingMethodAccessorImpl.invoke(DelegatingMethodAccessorImpl.invoke)	ween 0 and 1 702) ethod) hodAccessorImpl.java:39) atingMethodAccessorImpl.jav
<		ок

How to fix errors

This mainly depends on the error. The problem shown in the above screenshots is easy to fix by setting resizeWeight to a value between 0 and 1.

If the problem occurs in your own beans, use the stack trace to locate the problem and fix it in your bean's source code. After compiling your bean, click the **Refresh** button in the designer toolbar (or press **F5**) to reload your bean.

If you are using 3rd party beans, it is possible that you need to add additional libraries to the classpath. You should be able to identify such a problem on the kind of exception. In this case, add the needed libraries to the JFormDesigner classpath of the current <u>Project</u>, and refresh the Design view.

Localization

JFormDesigner provides easy-to-use and powerful localization/internationalization support:

- Externalize and internalize strings.
- Edit resource bundle strings.
- <u>Create new locales</u>.
- <u>Delete locales</u>.
- Switch locale used in Design view.
- In-place-editing strings of current locale.
- Auto-externalize strings.
- Choose existing strings.
- Updates resource keys when renaming components.
- Copies resource strings when copying components.
- Removes resource strings when deleting components.
- Localization preferences.
- Fully integrated in undo/redo.

The locales combo box in the toolbar allows you to select the locale used in the <u>Design</u>, <u>Structure</u> and <u>Properties</u> views. If you <u>in-place-edit</u> a localized string in the Design view, you change it in the current locale. A small globe in front of property values in the Properties view indicates that the string is localized (stored in a properties file).

🕘 JFormDesigner 3.0 - MyProject 📃 🔲 🔀			
<u>File E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew F <u>o</u> rm	Window Help		
🖆 🗁 • 💼 📑 🖨	• 🔛 🔞 💝 🗣 💰 💼 🗮 💟 • Windows 💌 🖂	🗈 🖑 📕 German (d	💽 🎱 🗸 💭 💽
🗞 Palette 🛛 💿	E * AddressPanel	😫 St 🧮 German (de)	🖻 🖪 💘
Selection Mode	↔ 1 ↔ 3 ↔ 5 ↔	🔁 phoneLabel (("Tel.:")
Aarquee Selection	1 Name:	phoneField	
Schoose Bean		🔁 zipCityLabel	("PLZ / Ort:")
🗁 Components	3 101.	ziphield	
🔁 JLabel 🔷	5 PLZ / Ort:		("Land:")
1 JTextField	7 and:	countryField	~
🖽 JComboBox			->L ->L ==
I JButton		Properties	📫 🕂 👘
JCheckBox		Name Va	alue
 JRadioButton 		font M	IS Sans Serif 11
JToggleButton		foreground	black
JTextArea		icon	CADING
¥		labelFor	
Containers		text 🔍	Land:
Windows	I I Form Designer	toolTipText	
🗀 Menus		verticalAlignment Cl	ENTER 🔽
JGoodies	swing Gui design made easy	Properties Code Gener	ration
		lic	censed to Karl Tauber

Create a new localized form

When creating a new form, you can specify that JFormDesigner should put all strings into a resource bundle (.properties file). In the **New Form** dialog select the **Store strings in resource bundle** check box, specify a resource bundle name and a prefix for generated keys. If **Auto-externalize strings** is selected, then JFormDesigner automatically puts all new strings into the properties file (auto-externalize). E.g. when you add a JLabel to the form and change the "text" and "toolTipText" properties, both strings will be put into the properties file.

To localize existing forms use Externalize Strings.

🕘 New Form	×
Create a new Form Choose a superclass	s, button bar and layout manager.
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Superclass:	⊙ JPౖanel ◯ JDialog ◯ JE̠rame ◯ o̠ther
	javax.swing.JLabel
Button bar:	OK / Cancel OK Onone Help
Content Pane Layou	rt
Layout manager:	FormLayout (JGoodies)
FormLayout options	s ————————————————————————————————————
Number of <u>c</u> olumns:	2 🗘
Number of <u>r</u> ows:	3 🗘
🗹 insert <u>g</u> ap colum	ns/rows
Localization	
Store strings in r	esource bundle (properties file) 🛛 🗹 Auto-externalize strings
Resource bundle na	me: com.myapp.BundleBrowse
Prefix for generated	keys: AddressPanel 🗌 no prefix
	OK Cancel

Edit localization settings and resource bundle strings

To edit localization settings and resource bundle strings, select **Form > Localize** from the main menu or click the **Localize** button in the toolbar. Here you can create or delete locales and edit strings. The light gray color used to draw the string "Name:" in the table column "German" indicates that the string is inherited from a parent locale.

🕘 Localize				
Localization settings and Edit localization settings, res	resource bu source bundle	ndles strings or add new locales.		
Localization settings				
<u>R</u> esource bundle name:	com.myapp.E	Bundle		Browse
Resource bundle file:	C:WyProject	\src\com\myapp\Bundle.properties		
Prefix for generated keys:	AddressPan	el		Auto-externalize strings
Resource hundles				
Strings:				
Key +		🔲 (default)	📕 German (de)	
AddressPanel.countryLab	el.text	Country:	Land:	
AddressPanel.nameLabel:	text	Name:	Name: N	
AddressPanel.phoneLabel	l.text	Phone:	Tel.:	
AddressPanel.zipCityLabe	l.text	ZIP / City:	PLZ / Ort: Name: Inherited from	m locale (default)
The above table is editable.	. Select a cell a	and start typing. Use RETURN to co	mmit, ESC to cancel and	arrow keys to move selection.
Show only strings used	d in active form	n		
New Locale Delete	Locale	C	ок с	ancel <u>A</u> pply

The **Resource bundle name** field is used to locate the properties files within the <u>Source Folders</u> of the current <u>Project</u>. Use the **Browse** button to choose a resource bundle (.properties file).

In the **Prefix for generated keys** field you can specify a prefix for generated resource bundle keys. The format for generated keys is "<prefix>.<componentName>.<prepropertyName>". You can change the separator ('.') in the Localization preferences.

If the **Auto-externalize strings** check box is selected, then JFormDesigner automatically puts all new strings into the properties file. E.g. when you add a JLabel to the form and change the "text" and "toolTipText" properties, both strings will be put into the properties file. You can exclude properties from externalization in the Localization preferences.

Create new locale

To create a new locale, either select **Form > New Locale** from the main menu, **New Locale** form the toobar or click the **New Locale** button in the **Localize** dialog. Select a language and an optional country. You can copy strings from an existing locale into the new locale, but JFormDesigner fully supports inheritance in the same way as specified by java.util.ResourceBundle. E.g. if a message is not in locale "de_AT" then it will be loaded from locale "de".

🕗 New Locale		×
Create new locale Specify the languag	e and country of the new locale.	
Locale Language:	📕 German (de)	~
<u>C</u> ountry (optional):	 (none) Show all languages and countries 	~
Copy Copy strings from:	(none)	~
	OK Cancel	

Delete a locale

To delete an existing locale, either select **Form > Delete Locale** from the main menu, **Delete Locale** form the toobar or click the **Delete Locale** button in the **Localize** dialog. Select the locale to delete.

🕘 Delete Locale	N 1997
Delete a locale Select the locale t	o delete.
Locale: Note: ● Deleting a loc ● If the propert ● Locale deletion	German (de)

Externalize strings

Externalizing allows you to move strings from a .jfd file to a .properties file. If you want localize existing forms, start here.

Select **Form > Externalize Strings** from the main menu or **Externalize Strings** from the toolbar, specify the resource bundle name, the prefix for generated keys and select/deselect the strings to externalize. You can exclude properties from externalization in the <u>Localization preferences</u>.

Externalize Strings			X		
Externalize Strings to a re Move strings to a resource	Externalize Strings to a resource bundle				
Resource bundle name:	Resource bundle name: com.myapp.Bundle				
Prefix for generated keys:	AddressPanel		no prefix		
✓ Auto-externalize strings (on subsequent change:	s			
Externalize strings to locale:	🔜 (default) 🔽				
Strings to <u>e</u> xternalize:					
Component +	Property	Value	Key		
🔽 🔄 countryLabel	text	Country:	AddressPanel.countryLabel.text		
🔽 🔄 nameLabel	text	Name:	AddressPanel.nameLabel.text		
🔽 🔄 phoneLabel	text Phone: AddressPanel.phoneLabel.text		AddressPanel.phoneLabel.text		
🔽 🔄 zipCityLabel	text ZIP / City: AddressPanel.zipCityLabel.tex		AddressPanel.zipCityLabel.text		
Select All OK Cancel					

You can also externalize and internalize properties in the Properties view.



Internalize strings

Internalizing allows you to move strings from a .properties file to a .jfd file.

Select **Form > Internalize Strings** from the main menu, specify the locale to internalize from and select/deselect the strings to internalize. If you internalize all strings, JFormDesigner asks you whether you want to disable localization for the form.

Internalize Strings				
Internalize Strings to the form Move strings from a resource bundle into the form and remove the strings from the resource bundle.				
Internalize strings from locale: Strings to internalize:	(default)	~		
Component +	Property	Value	Key	
🗹 🔄 countryLabel	text	Country:	AddressPanel.countryL	
🔽 🔄 nameLabel	text	Name:	AddressPanel.nameLab	
🔽 🔄 phoneLabel	text	Phone:	AddressPanel.phoneLa	
🔽 🔄 zipCityLabel	text	ZIP / City:	AddressPanel.zipCityLa	
Select All	t All	(OK Cancel	

Choose existing strings

The globe button () in the <u>Properties</u> view, which is only available for localized forms and string properties, allows you to choose existing strings from the resource bundle of the form.

labelFor		
text	Country:	۰.
toolTipText		

In the **Choose Key** dialog you can search for keys and/or values. Then select a key in the table and press OK to use its value in the form.

🕘 Choose Key	
Choose a key Search for keys or values and s	select a key.
Search string (? = any character	,* = any String):
Matching strings:	
Key +	📕 Value
AddressPanel.countryLabel.text	Land:
AddressPanel.nameLabel.text	Name:
AddressPanel.phoneLabel.text	Tel.:
AddressPanel.zipCityLabel.text	PLZ / Ort:
Search for: <u> </u>	● <u>B</u> oth <u>C</u> ase sensitive
☑ Show only keys that start wit	h key prefix of active form ("AddressPanel.")
New String Delete Strin	g OK Cancel

Projects

Stand-alone edition only. The **IDE plug-ins** use the source folders and classpath from the IDE projects.

Projects allow you to store project specific options in project files. You can create new projects or open existing projects using the <u>menubar</u> or <u>toolbar</u>.

When you start JFormDesigner the first time, it creates and opens a default project named DefaultProject.jfdproj in the folder \${user.home}/.jformdesigner, where \${user.home} is your home directory. You can see the value of \${user.home} in the About dialog on the System tab.

You can use the default project, but it is recommended to create an own JFormDesigner project in your project root folder. Then you can commit the JFormDesigner project file into a version control system and reuse it on other computers. Paths in the project file are stored relative to the location of the project file. Project files have the extension **.jfdproj**

Pages:

- <u>General</u>
- Source Folders
- <u>Classpath</u>

General

When creating a new project, you can specify a project name and the location where to store the project file.

Project Properties fo	r MyProject	×
General Source Folders Classpath	General Specify the name a Project <u>n</u> ame: Location: Description:	and location of your project. MyProject C:WyProject
		OK Cancel

Source Folders

On this page, you can specify the locations of your Java source folders. Source folders are the root of packages containing .java files and are used find resource bundles for <u>localization</u> and are also used by the <u>Java code</u> <u>generator</u> to generate package statements.

Project Properties for the second	r MyProject 🛛 🔀
General Source Folders Classpath	Source Folders Specify the locations of your Java source folders. These are used to find resource bundles and to generate Java package statements. Java source folders:
	OK Cancel

If the folders list is focused, you can use the **Insert** key to add folders or the **Delete** key to delete selected folders.

Classpath

To use your custom components (JavaBeans), JFormDesigner needs to know, from where to load the JavaBean classes. Specify the locations of your custom JavaBeans on this page. You can add JAR files or folders containing .class files.

Project Properties fo	r MyProject 🛛 🛛 🔀
General Source Folders Classpath	Classpath Specify the locations of your custom JavaBeans. These are used to load JavaBeans for editing forms and for the component palette. Classpath: ^C classes ^D : YavaVibsYide.1.9.2.03VibYide-common.jar ^D : YavaVibsYide.1.9.2.03VibYide-components.jar ^D D: YavaVibsYide.1.9.2.03VibYide-components.jar ^D D: YavaVibsYide.1.9.2.03VibYide-components.jar ^D D: YavaVibsSide.1.9.2.03VibYide-components.jar ^D D: YavaVibsSide.1.9.2.03VibYide-components.jar ^D D: YavaVibsSide.1.9.2.03VibYide-components.jar ^D D: YavaVibsSide.1.9.2.03VibYide-components.jar ^D D: YavaViscCalendarVib/migcalendarbean.jar ^D Ib/mybeans.jar <u>Add</u> <u>Edit</u> <u>Remove</u>
	OK Cancel

Preferences

This dialog is used to set user preferences.

Stand-alone: Select **Window > Preferences** from the menu to open this dialog.

Eclipse plug-in: The JFormDesigner preferences are fully integrated into the Eclipse preferences dialog. Select **Window > Preferences** from the menu to open it and then expand the node "JFormDesigner" in the tree.

Intellij IDEA plug-in: Intellij IDEA uses the term "Settings" instead of "Preferences". The JFormDesigner preferences are fully integrated into the Intellij IDEA settings dialog. Select **File > Settings** from the menu to open it and then click the icon named "JFormDesigner".

Pages:

- FormLayout (JGoodies)
- <u>null Layout</u>
- Localization
- Look and Feels
- Java Code Generator
 - <u>Templates</u>
 - Layout Managers
 - Localization
- <u>Client Properties</u>
- BeanInfo Search Path
- <u>Squint Test</u>

Import and export preferences

Stand-alone: You can use the **Import** button to import preferences from a file and the **Export** button to export preferences to a file.

Eclipse plug-in: Use the menu commands **File > Import** and **File > Export** to import and export preferences.

Intellij IDEA plug-in: Use the menu commands **File > Import Settings** and **File > Export Settings** to import and export settings.

Note: Each IDE uses its own file format for preferences. So it is not possible to transfer preferences between the different JFormDesigner editions.

FormLayout (JGoodies)

On this page, you can specify <u>FormLayout</u> related options.

Preferences						×
FormLayout (JGoodies)	FormLayout (JGoo	dies)				
Localization	🗹 IntelliGap (auto-i	nsert/	remove gap c	olumns/rows)		
Java Code Generator	JGoodies Forms ver	sion:	1.0.3 or late	r 💌		
Templates	Column/row temple	ates f	or new colu	imns/rows		
Layout Managers Localization	Column:		default		[defa	ult] 🔽
Client Properties	Column gap:		label compo	nent gap	[left:3d	ilu] 🔽
BeanInfo Search Path Squint Test	Row:		default		[defa	ult] 🔽
	Row gap: line gap [top:3dlu] 🗸			ilu] 🔽		
	Custom column/row templates					
	Display Name 🔺	Ident	ifier	Column Spec	Row Spe	Gap
	my line gap	mylin	egap	fill:2dlu	fill:2dlu	
	my paragraph gap	mypa	ragraphgap	fill:10dlu	fill:10dlu	
		_				
			<u>A</u> dd	Edit	Remo	ve
Import Exp	prt			ок	Canc	el

Option	Description	Default
IntelliGap	If enabled, JFormDesigner automatically inserts/removes gap columns/rows.	On
JGoodies Forms version	Required JGoodies Forms version for the created forms. JGoodies Forms 1.0.3 and later require Java 1.4 or later. JGoodies Forms 1.0.2 is the last version that supports Java 1.3.	1.0.3 or later
Column/row templates for new columns/rows	Here you can specify the column and row templates that should be used when new columns or rows are inserted.	
Column	The column template used for new columns.	default
Column gap	The column template used for new gap columns.	label component gap
Row	The row template used for new rows.	default
Row gap	The row template used for new gap rows.	line gap
Custom column/row templates	If the <u>predefined templates</u> does not fit to your needs, you can define your own here.	

Custom column/row templates

O Add Custom	Column/Row Template	×
Custom colum	n/row template	
Specify the cus	tom column/row template information.	
Displa <u>y</u> name:	my line gap	
Identifier:	mylinegap	
Us <u>e</u> for:	🔿 columns_ 🔿 ro <u>w</u> s 💿 both_ 🗹 gaps	
Default alignme	nt	_
Oleft Ocer	ter 🔘 right 💿 fill	
Size		_
<u>O</u> default O	preferred 🔘 minimum	
⊙ c <u>o</u> nstant	2 🗢 Dialog units 💌	
<u>m</u> inimum	0 🗢 Dialog units 🔽	
ma <u>x</u> imum	0 🗢 Dialog units 💌	
Resize behavio	r	_
⊙ <u>n</u> one		
O grow	1 📚	
Java code (opti	onal) ————————————————————————————————————	_
Column code:		
Row code:		
	OK Cancel	

Option	Description
Display name	The display name is used within JFormDesigner whenever the template is shown in combo boxes or popup menus.
Identifier	The (unique) identifier is stored in form files. Choose a short string. Only letters and digits are allowed.
Use for	Specifies whether the template should be used for columns, rows or both. Also specifies whether it represents a gap column/row.
Default alignment	The default alignment of the components within a column/row. Used if the value of the component constraint properties "h align" or "v align" are set to DEFAULT.
Size	The width of a column or height of a row. You can use default, preferred or minimum component size. Or a constant size. It is also possible to specify a minimum and a maximum size. Note that the maximum size does not limit the column/row size if the column/row can grow (see resize behavior).
Resize behavior	The resize weight of the column/row.
Java code	Optional Java code used by the Java code generator. Useful if you have factory classes for ColumnSpecs and RowSpecs.

null Layout

On this page, you can specify <u>null layout</u> related options.

Preferences	
FormLayout (JGoodies) null Layout Localization Look and Feels ■ Java Code Generator Templates Layout Managers Localization Client Properties BeanInfo Search Path Squint Test	Image: stap to grid Grid X step: 5 ♥ Grid Y step: 5 ♥ Hint: Hold down the Shift key in the Design view to disable grid snapping.
Import Expo	ort OK Cancel

Option	Description	Default
Snap to grid	If enabled, snap to the grid specified below when moving or resizing a component in null layout.	On
Grid X step	The horizontal step size of the grid.	5
Grid Y step	The vertical step size of the grid.	5

Localization

On this page, you can specify <u>localization</u> related options.

Preferences	
FormLayout (JGoodies) null Layout Localization Look and Feels Java Code Generator Templates Layout Managers Localization Client Properties BeanInfo Search Path Squint Test	Localization Rename resource keys when renaming components Copy localized messages when copying components Delete localized messages when deleting components Delete localized messages when internalizing strings Insert new messages: next to similar keys (ascending order) Separator used for generated keys: . Template for properties files: #
Import Expo	rt OK Cancel

Option	Description	Default
Rename resource keys when renaming components	If enabled, auto-rename resource keys when renaming components and the resource key contains the old component name.	On
Copy localized messages when copying components	If enabled, duplicate localized strings in all locales when copying components.	On
Delete localized messages when deleting components	If enabled, auto-delete localized strings, that were used by the deleted components, from all locales.	On
Delete localized messages when internalizing strings	If enabled, auto-delete localized strings, that were internalized, from all locales.	On
Insert new messages	Specifies where new messages will be inserted into properties files. "next to similar keys" inserts new messages next to other similar keys so that messages that belong together are automatically at the same location in the properties file. "at the end of the properties file" always appends new messages to the end of the properties file.	next to similar keys (ascending order)
Separator used for generated keys	Separator used when generating a resource key.	11
Template for properties files	Template used when creating new properties files.	

Exclude properties Specify properties that should be excluded from externalization. In the sternalization because that some string property values stay in the Java code.

If the list is focused, you can use the **Insert** key to add a property or the **Delete** key to delete selected properties.

Look and Feels

On this page, you can add Swing look and feels for use in the <u>Design</u> view.

Note: Because Swing is not designed to use two look and feels at the same time (application and <u>Design</u> view), it can not guaranteed that each look and feel works without problems.

🕘 Preferen	ces	
FormLay null Layo Localizat ook and Java Coo Temp Layo Loca Client Pro BeanInfo Squint Te	out (JGoodies) ut ion Feels le Generator plates ut Managers lization operties Search Path est	Look and Feels: CDEMotif (com.sun.java.swing.plaf.motif.MotifLookAndFeel) JGoodies Plastic (com.jgoodies.looks.plastic.PlasticLookAndFeel) JGoodies Plastic 3D (com.jgoodies.looks.plastic.Plastic3DLookAndFeel) JGoodies Plastic XP (com.jgoodies.looks.plastic.PlasticXPLookAndFeel) JGoodies Windows (com.jgoodies.looks.plastic.PlasticXPLookAndFeel) JGoodies Windows (com.jgoodies.looks.windows.WindowsLookAndFeel) Metal (javax.swing.plaf.metal.MetalLookAndFeel) Windows (com.sun.java.swing.plaf.windows.WindowsLookAndFeel) Mindows (com.sun.java.swing.plaf.windows.WindowsLookAndFeel) Mindows (com.sun.java.swing.plaf.windows.WindowsLookAndFeel)
Import	Expo	ort OK Cancel

If the look and feels list is focused, you can use the **Insert** key to add a look and feel or the **Delete** key to delete selected look and feels.

🕘 Add Look and	l Feel	×
Look and Feel In Specify the Look	formation and Feel JAR archive, name and class name.	-
Jar path:	C: WyProjectVib\kunststoff.jar <u>B</u> rowse	
Class name:	com.incors.plaf.kunststoff.KunststoffLookAndFeel	
License code:	OK Cancel	

Option	Description
Jar path	Full path name of the jar file that contains the look and feel classes. Use the Browse button to select a jar.
Name	Name of the look and feel used in the look and feel combo box in the Main Toolbar.
Class name	Class name of the look and feel class (derived from javax.swing.LookAndFeel).
License code	License code for the commercial Alloy Look and Feel.

Java Code Generator

On this page, you can turn off the Java code generator and specify other code generation options.

Preferences	
FormLayout (JGoodies) null Layout Localization Look and Feels Java Code Generator Templates	Java Code Generator Image: Generate Java source code Options
Layout Managers Localization Client Properties BeanInfo Search Path Squint Test	Source compatibility: (use JRE version) ♥ Explicit imports Eclipse non-nls tags (//\$NON-NLS-n\$) ✓ Container blocks Eclipse non-nls tags (//\$NON-NLS-n\$) ✓ Comments Netbeans no-i18n tags (//NOI18N) Set component names Use "this' for member variables Member variables prefix: Image: Comment name in the image in th
	Modifiers Class modifiers: public Edit Nested class modifiers: private Edit Note: These modifiers are used only when generating new classes. To change the component variable modifiers and the event handler method modifiers, select "(form)" in the Structure view and activate the "Code Generation" tab in the Properties view. There you can set these modifiers for the active form.
Import Exp	rt OK Cancel

Option

Description

Defau	lt
-------	----

Generate Java source code	If enabled, JFormDesigner generates Java source code when you save a form.	On
Source compatibility	Specifies the compatibility of the generated source code. Besides generating Java 1.x compatible source code, JFormDesigner can also use Java 5 (or later) features in the generated source code (e.g. auto-boxing, @Override, etc).	Stand- alone: use JRE version IDE plug- ins: use project setting
Explicit imports	If enabled, the code generator adds explicit import statements (without '*') for used classes.	Off

Container blocksIf enabled, the code generator puts the initialization code for each container into a block (enclosed in curly braces).OnCommentsIf enabled, the code generator puts a comment line above the initialization code for each component.OffSet componentIf enabled, the code generator inserts java.awt.Component.setName() statements for all components of the form.OffEclipse non-nls tags (//\$NON- NLS-n\$)If enabled, the code generator appends non-nls comments to lines containing strings. These comments are used by the Eclipse IDE to denote strings that should not be externalized.OffNetbeans no-i18n tags (//NOI18N)If enabled, the code generator inserts 'this.' before all member variables. E.g. this.nameLabel.setText ("Name:");OffVese 'this' for member variablesIf enabled, the code generating a new class. Allowed modifiers: public, default, abstract and final.PublicClass modifiersClass modifiers used when generating a new nested class. Allowed modifiers: public, default, protected, private, abstract, final and static.private			
CommentsIf enabled, the code generator puts a comment line above the initializationOnSet componentIf enabled, the code generator inserts java.awt.Component.setName()OffEclipse non-nlsBenabled, the code generator appends non-nls comments to lines outning strings. These comments are used by the Eclipse IDE to denoOffNetbeans no-i18mBenabled, the code generator appends non-nls comments to lines of antaining strings. These comments are used by the Netbeans IDE to odenote strings that should not be externalized.OffNetbeans no-i18mBenabled, the code generator inserts this.' before all member variables. E.g. "this.nameLabel.setText("Name:");OffMember variablePrefix used for component member variables. E.g. "m_".OffClass modifiersClass modifiers used when generating a new class. Allowed modifiers: public, default, abstract and final.PublicNested classClass modifiers used when generating a new nested class. Allowed modifiers: public, default, protected, private, abstract, final and static.Private	Container blocks	If enabled, the code generator puts the initialization code for each container into a block (enclosed in curly braces).	On
Set component namesIf enabled, the code generator inserts java.awt.Component.setName()OffEclipse non-nls tags (//\$NON- NLS-n\$)If enabled, the code generator appends non-nls comments to lines ontaining strings. These comments are used by the Eclipse IDE to denoteOffNetbeans no-i18n tags (//NOI18N)If enabled, the code generator appends non-nls comments to lines ontaining strings. These comments are used by the Netbeans IDE to enote strings that should not be externalized.OffUse 'this' for member variablesIf enabled, the code generator inserts 'this.' before all member variables.OffMember variables prefixPrefix used for component member variables. E.g. "m_".OffClass modifiers ublic, default, abstract and final.publicpublicNested class modifiers?Class modifiers used when generating a new nested class. Allowed modifiers?private	Comments	If enabled, the code generator puts a comment line above the initialization code for each component.	On
Eclipse non-nls kdgs (//\$NON- NLS-n\$)If enabled, the code generator appends non-nls comments to lines strings that should not be externalized.OffNetbeans noi-188 kdgs (//NO118N)If enabled, the code generator appends non-nls comments to lines ontaining strings. These comments are used by the Netbeans IDE to enote strings that should not be externalized.OffUse 'this' for member variablesIf enabled, the code generator inserts 'this.' before all member variables. I.g. this.nameLabel.setText("Name:");OffMember variables prefixPrefix used for component member variables. E.g. "m_".VerticeClass modifiersClass modifiers used when generating a new nested class. Allowed modifiers': public, default, protected, private, abstract, final and static.Private	Set component names	If enabled, the code generator inserts <pre>java.awt.Component.setName()</pre> statements for all components of the form.	Off
Netbeans no-i18m tags (//NOI18N)If enabled, the code generator appends non-nls comments to lines containing strings. These comments are used by the Netbeans IDE to denote strings that should not be externalized.OffUse 'this' for 	Eclipse non-nls tags (//\$NON- NLS-n\$)	If enabled, the code generator appends non-nls comments to lines containing strings. These comments are used by the Eclipse IDE to denote strings that should not be externalized.	Off
Use 'this' for member variablesIf enabled, the code generator inserts 'this.' before all member variables.OffMember variablesPrefix used for component member variables. E.g. "m_".Image: Class modifiersClass modifiersClass modifiers used when generating a new class. Allowed modifiers: public, default, abstract and final.PublicNested class modifiersClass modifiers used when generating a new nested class. Allowed modifiers. public, default, protected, private, abstract, final andPrivate	Netbeans no-i18n tags (//NOI18N)	If enabled, the code generator appends non-nls comments to lines containing strings. These comments are used by the Netbeans IDE to denote strings that should not be externalized.	Off
Member variables prefixPrefix used for component member variables. E.g. "m_".Class modifiersClass modifiers used when generating a new class. Allowed modifiers: public, default, abstract and final.PublicNested class modifiers: public, default, grotected, private, abstract, final and static.Private	Use 'this' for member variables	<pre>If enabled, the code generator inserts 'this.' before all member variables. E.g. this.nameLabel.setText("Name:");</pre>	Off
Class modifiersClass modifiers used when generating a new class. Allowed modifiers:publicNested class modifiersClass modifiers used when generating a new nested class. Allowed modifiers: public, default, protected, private, abstract, final and static.private	Member variables prefix	Prefix used for component member variables. E.g. "m_".	
Nested classClass modifiers used when generating a new nested class. Allowedprivatemodifiersmodifiers: public, default, protected, private, abstract, final andstatic.	Class modifiers	Class modifiers used when generating a new class. Allowed modifiers: public, default, abstract and final.	public
	Nested class modifiers	Class modifiers used when generating a new nested class. Allowed modifiers: public, default, protected, private, abstract, final and static.	private

You can set additional options per form in the "(form)" properties.

Templates (Java Code Generator)

This page contains templates that are used by the code generator when generating a new class. See <u>Code</u> <u>Templates</u> for details about templates.

Preferences			×
FormLayout (JGoodies) null Layout Localization Look and Feels Java Code Generator Templates Layout Managers Localization Client Properties BeanInfo Search Path Squint Test	Templates Code templates: Class Component Initialization Empty Class Event Handler Body File Header Selected template: \$ {modifiers}class \$ {class_name} \$ - \$ {constructor_modifiers}\$ {class \$ {constructor_modifiers}\$ {class	Sert ⊻ariable ▼ Res {extends_declarat: ss_name}() {	₩ t iove ioi ▲
Import Expo	<pre>initComponents(); } \$ (component_initialization) \$ (variables_declaration) </pre>	OK Cance	>

New: Create a new template for a specific superclass.

Edit: Edit the superclass of the selected user-defined template.

Remove: Remove the selected template. Only allowed for user-defined templates.

Reset: Reset the selected predefined template to the default.

Insert Variable: Insert a variable at the current cursor location into the selected template.

New Template		
Superclass name:	com.myproject.MyAbstractDialog Browse	
Copy from:	Class	
Here you can create a new template for a specific superclass. It will be used to generate new classes that are derived from the specified superclass or from subclasses of the specified superclass.		
OK Cancel		

Layout Managers (Java Code Generator)

On this page, you can specify code generation options for some layout managers.

Preferences		
FormLayout (JGoodies) null Layout Localization Look and Feels ■ Java Code Generator Templates Localization Client Properties BeanInfo Search Path Squint Test	Layout Managers FormLayout (JGoodies) Use PanelBuilder in generated code GridBagLayout Use empty GridBagConstraints constructor	
Import Export OK Cancel		

Option	Description	Default
Use PanelBuilder in generated code	If enabled, the PanelBuilder class of JGoodies Forms is used for FormLayout.	Off
Use empty GridBagConstraints constructor	If enabled, the empty GridBagConstraints constructor is used in the generated code, which is necessary for Java 1.0 and 1.1 compatibility. Since Java 1.2, GridBagConstraints has a constructor with parameters, which is used by default.	Off
Localization (Java Code Generator)

On this page, you can specify code generation options for localization.

Preferences			
FormLayout (JGoodies) null Layout Localization	Localization Code templates to a	ccess resource bundles	
Look and Feels ∃ Java Code Generator	'get <u>B</u> undle' template:	ResourceBundle.getBundle(\${bundleName})	Reset
Templates	'get <u>S</u> tring' template:	\${bundle}.getString(\${key}))	Reset
Localization Client Properties BeanInfo Search Path Squint Test	To change the templa view and activate the set these templates f	ites for a specific form only, select "(form)" in the Str e "Code Generation" tab in the Properties view. There or the active form.	ucture you can
Import Export OK Cancel			

Option	Description	Default
'getBundle' template	Template used by code generator for getting a resource bundle.	ResourceBundle.getBundle(\${bundle Name})
'getString' template	Template used by code generator for getting a string from a resource bundle.	\${bundle}.getString(\${key})

Client Properties

On this page, you can can define <u>client properties</u>, which can be set in the <u>Properties</u> view.

0	Preferences			
	FormLayout (JGoodies) null Layout Localization Look and Feels Java Code Generator Templates Layout Managers	Client Properties Define client properties the JComponent.putClientPrope Client properties: Key	at you can set in the F <u>erty()</u> for details abou Value Type	Properties view. See tt client properties. Component Class
	Localization Client Properties BeanInfo Search Path Squint Test	html.disable hideActionText	java.lang.Boolean java.lang.Boolean	javax.swing.AbstractButton
	Add Edit Remove Import Export OK Cancel			

If the client properties list is focused, you can use the **Insert** key to add a client property or the **Delete** key to delete selected client properties.

🕒 Add Client Property 🛛 🔀				
Client property nam Specify a JComponent	ne and type nt client property.			
<u>K</u> ey:	hideActionText			
<u>C</u> omponent class:	javax.swing.AbstractButton	Browse		
If component class is r	not set, the client property is shown for all components.			
⊻alue type:	java.lang.Boolean	~		
Predefined values:				
(one value per line; only if value type is java.lang.String)				
	Allow only predefined values			
Property <u>e</u> ditor class:		Browse		
	ок	Cancel		

Option	Description
Кеу	The key that identifies the client property.
Component class	The component class to which the client property belongs. E.g. if set to javax.swing.JButton, then the client property is shown in the <u>Properties</u> view for buttons and for subclasses of JButton. If not specified, the client property is shown for all components.
Value type	The type of the client property value. You can select one of the common types (String, Boolean, Integer, etc) from the combo box or enter the class name of a custom type.
Predefined values	If the value type is java.lang.String, then you can specify predefined values for the client property. When editing the client property in the <u>Properties</u> view, a combo box that contains these values is shown. The combo box is editable by default. Select the "Allow only predefined values" check box to make the combo box not-editable.
Property editor class	Optional class name of a property editor that should be used when editing the client property in the <u>Properties</u> view.

BeanInfo Search Path

On this page, you can specify package names that will be used for finding BeanInfo classes and property editors.

0	Preferences		×
	FormLayout (JGoodies) null Layout Localization Look and Feels Java Code Generator Templates Layout Managers Localization Client Properties BeanInfo Search Path Squint Test	BeanInfo Search Path Specify package names that will be used for finding BeanInfo classes and property editors. See Introspector.setBeanInfoSearchPath() and PropertyEditorManager.setEditorSearchPath() for details. BeanInfo search path: com.myapp.beaninfos com.myapp.misc.beaninfos Property editor search path: com.myapp.misc.beaninfos com.myapp.editors com.myapp.editors com.myapp.misc.editors	
0	Import Expo	ort OK Cancel]

Description
Package names that will be used for finding BeanInfo classes. Only necessary if the BeanInfo class is not in the same package as the component class to which it belongs. See <u>java.beans.Introspector</u> and <u>Introspector.setBeanInfoSearchPath()</u> for details.
Package names that will be used for finding property editors. Only necessary if the property editor is not in the same package as the property type to which it belongs. See <u>java.beans.PropertyEditorManager</u> and <u>PropertyEditorManager.setEditorSearchPath()</u> for details.

Squint Test

The page allows you to specify the squint level for the squint test (menu **View** > **Squint Test**).

Preferences		
FormLayout (JGoodies) null Layout Localization Look and Feels I Java Code Generator Templates Layout Managers Localization Client Properties BeanInfo Search Path Squint Test	Squint Test Level: Image: Contract of the state of the sta	
Import Export OK Cancel		

IDE Integrations

JFormDesigner is available as stand-alone application and as plug-ins for various IDEs. The IDE plug-ins completely integrate JFormDesigner into the IDEs.

- Eclipse plug-in
- Intellij IDEA plug-in
- Other IDEs

Eclipse plug-in

This plug-in integrates JFormDesigner into Eclipse.

Benefits

Using this plug-in has following benefits compared to JFormDesigner stand-alone edition:

- Fully integrated as editor for JFormDesigner .jfd files. Create and design forms within Eclipse. No need to swtich between applications.
- Uses the source folders and classpath of the current Eclipse project. No need to specify them twice.
- The Java code generator updates the .java file in-memory on each change in the designer. You can design forms and edit its source code without the need to save them (as necessary when using JFormDesigner stand-alone edition).
- Folding of generated GUI code in Java editor.
- Go to event handler method in Java editor. Double-click on the event in the <u>Structure</u> view to go to the event handler method in the Java editor of Eclipse.
- Two-way synchronization of localized strings in designer and in properties file editors. Changing localized strings in the designer immedately updates the .properties file in-memory and changing the .properties file updates the designer.
- Copy needed libraries (JGoodies Forms, TableLayout, etc) to the project and add them to the classpath of the current Eclipse project. Optionally include source code and javadoc.
- Integrated with Eclipse's Version Control Systems.
- Integrated into refactoring: Copy, rename, move or delete .jfd files when coping, renaming, moving or deleting .java files.

User interface

The screenshot below shows the Eclipse main window editing a JFormDesigner form. JFormDesigner adds the menu **Form** to the main menu.

🖨 Java - FormsTutoria	al. jfd - Eclipse SDK				
Eile Edit Navigate Search Project Run Form Window Help					
i 🗈 • 🔛 🗁 i 🏇 •	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	🗢 🗘 • 🔿 • 🔛 🔡 Java			
🖪 *FormsTutorial.jfd 🗙	🕖 FormsTutorial.java 👘 🗖	E Outline 🛛 🗖 🗖			
🕗 🗟 🖑 🛸 🖸 🗸	Windows 🔽 📰 🦑 📃 (no locale) 🕑 🎱 🗸	⊞ 🖻 💘 ▽			
Selection Mode	\rightarrow 1 ∞ \leftrightarrow 3 ∞ \rightarrow 5 ∞ \leftrightarrow 7 ∞	E (form)			
Marquee Selection	1 General	Group opplies Forms Separato			
S Choose Bean	3 Jompany	label1 ("Company")			
Components	s Contact	textField1			
🔁 JLabel 🛛 🛆 🦰		l 🔁 label2 ("Contact")			
⋣ JTextField 📃 7	7 Propeller				
JComboBox g	PTI[kW] Power[kW]	Properties 🛛 📃			
JButton	1 R [mm] D [mm]	📫 🛱 🖾			
JCheckBox		Name Value			
Containers		Name label1			
🗀 Windows		Class JLabel			
🗀 Menus	I I Form Designer™	+Constraints 1, 3, 1, 1, D			
🗀 JGoodies	JUTIDESIGNEI	displayedMp.			
DFormDesigner	Swing GUI design made easy	Properties Code Generation			
Problems Javadoc Declaration 🥂 JFormDesigner Error Log 🛛 👔 🖉					
i D* i					

A JFormDesigner editor consists of:

- <u>Toolbar</u>: Located at top of the editor area.
- <u>Palette</u>: Located at the left side.
- <u>Design View</u>: Located at the center.
- <u>Structure View</u>: Located in Eclipse's Outline view.
- <u>Properties View</u>: Located in Eclipse's Properties view.
- <u>Error Log View</u>: Automatically opens on errors in a view at the bottom. This view is minimized in the above screenshot.

Creating new forms

You can create new forms in Eclipse's Package Explorer view. First select the destination package or folder, then invoke Eclipse's **New** command and choose **JFormDesigner Form**.



In the **New JFormDesigner Form** dialog, enter the form name (which is also used as class name), choose a superclass, a <u>layout manager</u> and set <u>localization</u> options.

New JFormDesigne	r Form	X
JFormDesigner Form Create a new JFormDesigne	er Form	
Source fol <u>d</u> er:	MyProject/src	Browse
Pac <u>k</u> age:	com.myapp	Bro <u>w</u> se
Na <u>m</u> e:		
<u>S</u> uperclass:	javax.swing.JPanel	Brows <u>e</u>
Button bar: 	JPanel O JDialog O JFrame O other OK / Cancel O K O none Help te bundle (properties file) Auto-externalize strings	
Resource bundle name:		Browse
Prefix for generated keys:		no prefix
L <u>a</u> yout manager: Number of <u>c</u> olumns: Number of <u>r</u> ows: ✓ insert <u>g</u> ap columns / row	FormLayout (JGoodies)	
0	< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > <u>F</u> inish	Cancel

After clicking OK, the form will be created and opened.

Open forms for editing

You can open existing forms the same way as opening any other file in Eclipse. Locate it in Eclipse's Package Explorer view and double-click it.

Go to Java code

JFormDesigner adds a button to its toolbar that enables you to switch quickly from a JFormDesigner form editor to its Java editor.



Code folding

To move the generated code out of the way, JFormDesigner folds it in the Java editor.



Convert Netbeans and Intellij IDEA forms

You can convert existing Netbeans and IntelliJ IDEA forms to JFormDesigner forms. Right-click on the form file and select **Convert to JFormDesigner Form**.



Note: When converting an IntelliJ IDEA form, JFormDesigner inserts its own generated GUI code into the existing Java class, but does not remove IDEA's GUI code. You have to remove IDEA's component variables and initialization code yourself.

Preferences

The JFormDesigner preferences are fully integrated into the Eclipse preferences dialog. Select **Window > Preferences** from the menu to open it and then expand the node "JFormDesigner" in the tree. See <u>Preferences</u> for details.

IntelliJ IDEA plug-in

This plug-in integrates JFormDesigner into Jetbrains IntelliJ IDEA.

Benefits

Using this plug-in has following benefits compared to JFormDesigner stand-alone edition:

- Fully integrated as editor for JFormDesigner .jfd files. Create and design forms within IntelliJ IDEA. No need to swtich between applications.
- Uses the source folders and classpath of the current IntelliJ IDEA project/module. No need to specify them twice.
- The Java code generator updates the .java file in-memory on each change in the designer. You can design forms and edit its source code without the need to save them (as necessary when using JFormDesigner stand-alone edition).
- Folding of generated GUI code in Java editor.
- Go to event handler method in Java editor. Double-click on the event in the <u>Structure</u> view to go to the event handler method in the Java editor of IntelliJ IDEA.
- Two-way synchronization of localized strings in designer and in properties file editors. Changing localized strings in the designer immedately updates the .properties file in-memory and changing the .properties file updates the designer.
- Copy needed libraries (JGoodies Forms, TableLayout, etc) to the project and add them to the classpath of the current IntelliJ IDEA project/module. Optionally include source code and javadoc.
- Assign shortcut keys to most JFormDesigner commands in IntelliJ IDEA's keymap settings.
- Integrated with IntelliJ IDEA's Version Control Systems.

User interface

The screenshot below shows the IntelliJ IDEA main window editing a JFormDesigner form.

I	MyProject.ipr - [C:W	lyPr	oject-IntelliJ-IDEA] - [MyProject]\src\com\myapp\	FormsTutorial. j1	īd - I 🔳 🗖 🔀
Eile	e <u>E</u> dit Search ⊻iew	<u>G</u> o	To Code Analyze Refactor Build Ryn Tools Version.⊆o	ntrol <u>W</u> indow <u>H</u> e	elp
6	🛯 📚 🖕 S G 💧	20	à B. I. S. M. 📩 📩 🐨 ▶ 🕸 🐼 🏑 🖉	2	
E	EormsTutorial ifd		Go to Java	code 'FormsTutorial.	.java' (Ctrl+Shift+D)
òjé					
ā	N 🖓 🗣 🚺		Alloy. IDEA Theme 🔽 🖾 🔠 💞 🛄 (no locale) 💌 🕲		🕀 🖃 🕂 🔁
31	Selection Mode		\rightarrow 1 ∞ \leftrightarrow 3 ∞ \rightarrow 5 ∞ \leftrightarrow 7 ∞	(form)	_
\square	Marguee Selection	1	General	😑 👩 this (FormL	ayout]
E.	Choose Bean	2	'ompany	- A- goodies	FormsSeparator2 ("
L L L	Components	Ĕ			Company)
2:5	2 Nabal	5	Contact	- 🤄 label2 ("Contact")
8		7	Propeller	- i textFie	ld2
\cup	TextField	É		goodies	sFormsSeparator1 ("🔽
	JComboBox	9	PII [kw] Power [kw]	•	
	IButton	11	R [mm] D [mm]		방 정 📖
	JCheckBox				-+1" -+1"11
	JRadioButton			Name	label1
	Containers			Class	JLabel
	Concorror S				1, 3, 1, 1, DEF
	Mague			background	236, 233, 216
	Menus		J Form Designer I	displayedMne	
	Goodies		Swing GUI design made easy	displayedMne	-1
	JFormDesigner			Properties Co	de Generation
	જી દુ: TODO 🞯 ટુ: Commander 🛞 Ant Build 🧟 IDEtalk				

A JFormDesigner editor consists of:

- <u>Toolbar</u>: Located at top of the editor area.
- <u>Palette</u>: Located at the left side.
- <u>Design View</u>: Located at the center.
- <u>Structure View</u>: Located at the upper right. You can hide this view in the editor and show it instead in IntelliJ IDEA's Structure tool window by unselecting **Show Structure in Editor** (¹/₂).
- Properties View: Located at the lower right.
- <u>Error Log View</u>: Automatically opens on errors in a tool window at the bottom. This view is not visible in the above screenshot.

Creating new forms

You can create new forms in any of IntelliJ IDEA's project views. First select the destination package or folder, then invoke IDEA's **New** command and choose **JFormDesigner Form**.



In the **New JFormDesigner Form** dialog, enter the form name (which is also used as class name), choose a superclass, a <u>layout manager</u> and set <u>localization</u> options.

🔊 New JFormDesigner Form				
Create a new Form Choose a superclass, button bar and layout manager.				
<u>N</u> ame:				
Superclass:	● JPanel ○ JDialog ○ JFrame ○ other			
	javax.swing.JPanel			
Button bar:	⊚ OK / Cancel ⊖ OK ⊖ none ⊟ Help			
Content Pane Layo	ut			
Layout manager:	FormLayout (JGoodies)			
FormLayout option:	5			
Number of <u>c</u> olumr	Number of <u>c</u> olumns: 2			
Number of <u>r</u> ows:	3 🚖			
📝 insert gap coli	umns / rows			
Localization				
Store strings in resource bundle (properties file) M Auto-externalize strings				
Resource bundle name: com.myapp.Bundle Browse				
Prefix for general	ted keys: 🛛 🖉 no prefix			
	OK Cancel			

After clicking OK, the form will be created and opened.

Open forms for editing

You can open existing forms the same way as opening any other file in IntelliJ IDEA. Locate it in any of IDEA's project views and double-click it.

Go to Java code / go to form

JFormDesigner adds a button to IntelliJ IDEA's main toolbar that enables you to switch quickly from a JFormDesigner form editor to its Java editor and vice versa. If a form editor is active, then the button is named **Go to Java code** (
 If a Java editor is active, then it is named **Go to JFormDesigner form** (
 You can also use Ctrl+Shift+D.



Code folding

To move the generated code out of the way, JFormDesigner folds it in the Java editor.

🔚 FormsTutorial.jfd 💿 FormsTutorial.java	
<pre>public class FormsTutorial extends JPanel { public FormsTutorial() {</pre>	
<pre>initComponents();</pre>	
}	
private void initComponents() {	
Image: A component initialization - D0 NOT MODIF	TY = -
// JFormDesigner - Variables declaration - D0 NOT MODIFY	
	-

Convert Intellij IDEA and Netbeans forms

You can convert existing IntelliJ IDEA and Netbeans forms to JFormDesigner forms. Right-click on the form file and select **Convert to JFormDesigner Form**.

DetionsPanel	Show Thumbnails Add Component to Palett Move to Changelist	Ctrl+Shift+T te	Convert to JFormDesigner form Convert 1 form to JFormDesigner form?
⊥- ∰ Libraries	Reformat Code Optimize Imports Convert to JFormDesigne	Ctrl+Alt+L Ctrl+Alt+O er Form	 ✓ Generate Java code □ Delete old form files
	<u>D</u> elete Make <u>M</u> odule 'MyProject' ⊆ompile	Ctrl+Shift+F9	✓ Open converted forms Yes No

Note: When converting an IntelliJ IDEA form, JFormDesigner inserts its own generated GUI code into the existing Java class, but does not remove IDEA's GUI code. You have to remove IDEA's component variables and

initialization code yourself.

Settings

JFormDesigner uses the term "Preferences" instead of IntelliJ IDEA's "Settings". The JFormDesigner preferences are fully integrated into the IntelliJ IDEA settings dialog. Select **File > Settings** from the menu to open it and then click the icon named "JFormDesigner". See <u>Preferences</u> for details.

Keyboard shortcuts

You can assign shortcut keys to most JFormDesigner commands in IntelliJ IDEA's keymap settings dialog. Select **File > Settings > Keymap** to open it. In the actions tree expand **All Actions > Plug-ins > JFormDesigner**.

<mark>91</mark> Keymap	
Keymap Quick lists	
Keymaps Default 💌 Copy Reset Delete	Disable mnemonics in <u>m</u> enu
🔄 🛬 🔍 🕅	8
🖨 🧔 Plug-ins	Action Description:
🔓 🧔 JFormDesigner	
- 🔚 Convert to JFormDesigner Form	
- 🕟 Test Form	
— 🖙 Go to JFormDesigner form / Java code	
- 💼 Squint Test	Shortcuts:
- 🔆 Show read-only Properties	Ctrl+Shift+D Add Keyboard Shortcut
- 🗽 Hide Events	
- 🔍 Internalize Strings	Add Mouse Shortcut
- 👆 Show Advanced Properties	Remove
	OK Cancel Apply Help

Other IDEs

If there is no JFormDesigner plug-in for your favorite IDE, you can use the stand-alone edition of JFormDesigner side by side with your IDE.

IDE plug-ins for JBuilder, JDeveloper and Netbeans are planed for a future release.

IDE interworking

Care must be taken because you edit the Java source in the IDE and JFormDesigner also modifies the Java source file when generating code for the form. As long as you follow the following rule, you will never have a problem:

Save the Java file in the IDE **before** saving the form in JFormDesigner.

Your IDE will recognize that the Java file was modified outside of the IDE and will reload it. Some IDEs ask the user before reloading files, other IDEs silently reload files.

If you have not saved the Java file in the IDE, then you should prevent the IDE from reloading it. In this case save the Java file in the IDE and then use **Generate Java Code** in JFormDesigner.

JFormDesigner generates Java code when you either **Save** the form or select **Generate Java Code**. JFormDesigner does not hold a copy of the Java source in memory. Every time JFormDesigner generates Java code, it first reads the Java source file, parses it, updates it and writes it back to the disk.

Layout Managers

Layout managers are an essential part of Swing forms. They lay out components within a container. JFormDesigner provides support for following layout managers:

- BorderLayout
- BoxLayout
- <u>CardLayout</u>
- FlowLayout
- FormLayout (JGoodies)
- GridBagLayout
- GridLayout
- Intellij IDEA GridLayout
- null Lavout
- TableLayout

How to choose a layout manager?

For <u>"normal" forms</u> use one of the grid based layout managers <u>FormLayout</u>, <u>TableLayout</u> or <u>GridBagLayout</u>. Each has its advantages and disadvantages. FormLayout and TableLayout are open source and require that you ship an additional library with your application.

- FormLayout has the most features (dialog units, column/row alignment, column/row grouping), but may have problems if a component span multiple columns or rows and can not handle right-to-left component orientation.
- TableLayout does not have these limitations, but has fewer features than FormLayout.
- GridBagLayout is the weakest of these three layout managers, but JFormDesigner hides its complexity and adds additional features like gaps. Use GridBagLayout if you cannot use FormLayout or TableLayout.

For button bars use FormLayout, TableLayout, GridBagLayout or FlowLayout.

To layout a <u>main window</u>, use <u>BorderLayout</u>. Place the toolbar to the north, the status bar to the south and the content to the center.

For toolbars use JToolBar, which has its own layout manager (based on BoxLayout).

For <u>radio button groups</u>, <u>BoxLayout</u> may be a good choice. Mainly because JRadioButton has a gap between its text and its border and therefore the gaps provided by FormLayout, TableLayout and GridBagLayout are not necessary.

Change layout manager

You can change the layout manager at any time. Either in the <u>Properties</u> view or by right-clicking on a container in the <u>Design</u> or <u>Structure</u> view and selecting the new layout manager from the popup menu.

Properties	学 🛊 📖		Move Up		
Name	Value		Move Down		
Name	this		Add Event Handler	•	
Class	JPanel				Devident even th
■Layout	FormLayout (JGoodies) 💌		Set Layout Manager	_ <u>`</u>	BorderLayout
background	BorderLayout		Morph Bean	よ	BoxLayout
border	BoxLayout		Nest in IPanel		CardLayout
foreground	CardLayout	11			FlowLayout
toolTipText	FlowLavout		of Cut	Ctrl+X	 Eormi avout (1Coodies)
	FormLayout (JGoodies)		📄 Сору	Ctrl+C	GridBagLayout
	GridBagLayout 😽		💼 Paste	Ctrl+V	GridLayout
	GridLayout		Rename	F2	Intellia IDEA Gridi avout
	IntelliJ IDEA GridLayout				
	null Layout		💢 Delete	Delete	null Layout
	TableLayout				TableLayout

BorderLayout

The border layout manager places components in up to five areas: center, north, south, east and west. Each area can contain only one component.

North		
West	Center	East
South		

The components are laid out according to their preferred sizes. The north and south components may be stretched horizontally. The east and west components may be stretched vertically. The center component may be stretched horizontally and vertically to fill any space left over.

BorderLayout is part of the standard Java distribution.

Layout properties

A container with this layout manager has following layout properties:

Property Name	Description
horizontal gap	The horizontal gap between components. Default is 0.
vertical gap	The vertical gap between components. Default is 0.

Constraints properties

A component contained in a container with this layout manager has following constraints properties:

Property Name	Description
constraints	Specifies where the component will be placed. Possible values: CENTER, NORTH, SOUTH, EAST and WEST.

BoxLayout

The box layout manager places components either vertically or horizontally. The components will not wrap as in <u>FlowLayout</u>.

💿 red 🔘 green 🔘 blue

This layout manager is used rarely. Take a look at the BoxLayout API documentation for more details about it.

BoxLayout is part of the standard Java distribution.

Layout properties

A container with this layout manager has following layout properties:

Property Name Description axis The axis to lay out components along. Possible values: X_AXIS, Y_AXIS, LINE_AXIS and PAGE_AXIS.

CardLayout

The card layout manager treats each component in the container as a card. Only one card is visible at a time. The container acts as a stack of cards. The first component added to a CardLayout object is the visible component when the container is first displayed.

CardLayout is part of the standard Java distribution.

Layout properties

A container with this layout manager has following layout properties:

Property Name	Description
horizontal gap	The horizontal gap at the left and right edges. Default is 0.
vertical gap	The vertical gap at the top and bottom edges. Default is 0.

Constraints properties

A component contained in a container with this layout manager has following constraints properties:

Property Name	Description
Card Name	Identifier that can be used to make a card visible. See API documentation for CardLayout.show(Container, String).

FlowLayout

The flow layout manager arranges components in a row from left to right, starting a new row if no more components fit into a row. Flow layouts are typically used to arrange buttons in a panel.



FlowLayout is part of the standard Java distribution.

Layout properties

A container with this layout manager has following layout properties:

Property Name	Description
alignment	The alignment of the layout. Possible values: LEFT, RIGHT, LEADING and TRAILING. Default is CENTER.
horizontal gap	The horizontal gap between components and between the component and the border of the container. Default is 5.
vertical gap	The vertical gap between components and between the component and the border of the container. Default is 5.

FormLayout (JGoodies)

FormLayout is a powerful, flexible and precise general purpose layout manager. It places components in a grid of columns and rows, allowing specified components to span multiple columns or rows. Not all columns/rows necessarily have the same width/height.

	↔ 1	\leftrightarrow	3	
1	Name:			
3	Company:			

Unlike other grid based layout managers, FormLayout uses 1-based column/row indices. And it uses "real" columns/rows as gaps. Therefore the unusual column/row numbers in the above screenshot. Using gap columns/rows has the advantage that you can give gaps different sizes.

Use the column and row <u>headers</u> to insert or delete columns/rows and change column/row properties. JFormDesigner automatically adds/removes gap columns if you add/remove a column/row.

Compared to other layout managers, FormLayout provides following outstanding features:

- Default alignment of components in a column/row.
- Specification of minimum and maximum column width or row height.
- Supports different units: Dialog units, Pixel, Point, Millimeter, Centimeter and Inch. Especially Dialog units are very useful to create layouts that scale with the screen resolution.
- <u>Column/row templates</u>.
- <u>Column/row grouping</u>.

FormLayout is open source and **not** part of the standard Java distribution. You must ship an additional library with your application. JFormDesigner includes forms-1.x.x.jar, forms-1.x.x-javadoc.zip and forms-1.x.x-src.zip in its redist folder. For more documentation and tutorials, visit forms.dev.java.net.

IDE plug-ins: If you use FormLayout the first time, the JFormDesigner IDE plug-in ask you whether it should copy the required library (and its source code and documentation) to the IDE project and add it to the classpath of the IDE project.

Layout properties

A container with this layout manager has following layout properties:

Property Name	Description
columnSpecs	Comma separated encoded column specifications. This property is for experts only. Use the <u>column header</u> instead of editing this property.
rowSpecs	Comma separated encoded row specifications. This property is for experts only. Use the <u>row headers</u> instead of editing this property.

Column/row properties

Each column and row has its own properties. Use the column and row <u>headers</u> to change column/row properties.

O Column Pro	perties 🔀
Column:	1 🗭 🖨
<u>T</u> emplate:	default [default] 🗸
Specification:	default
Default alignme	nt
Oleft Ocen	ter 🔘 right 💿 fill
Size	
) 💽 default 🔘	preferred 🔘 minimum
◯ c <u>o</u> nstant	0 🔷 🛛 Dialog units 🕑
ninimum <u>m</u> inimum	0 🗢 Dialog units 💌
🔲 ma <u>x</u> imum	0 😂 Dialog units 💉
Resize behavio	r
⊙ <u>n</u> one	
O grow	1 💭
Grouping	
Group iD:	U = no group)
ОК	Cancel <u>A</u> pply

Property Name	Description
---------------	-------------

Column/Row	The index of the column/row. Use the arrow buttons (or Alt+Left, Alt+Right, Alt+Up, Alt+Down keys) to edit the properties of the previous or next column/row.
Template	FormLayout provides several predefined templates for columns and rows. Here you can choose one.
Specification	The column/row specification. This is a string representation of the options below.
Default alignment	The default alignment of the components within a column/row. Used if the value of the component constraint properties "h align" or "v align" are set to DEFAULT.
Size	The width of a column or height of a row. You can use default, preferred or minimum component size. Or a constant size. It is also possible to specify a minimum and a maximum size. Note that the maximum size does not limit the column/row size if the column/row can grow (see resize behavior).
Resize behavior	The resize weight of the column/row.
Grouping	See column/row grouping for details.

Tip: The column/row context menu allows you to alter many of these options for multi-selections.

Constraints properties

A component contained in a container with this layout manager has following <u>constraints properties</u>:

Property Name	Description
grid x	Specifies the component's horizontal grid origin (column index).
grid y	Specifies the component's vertical grid origin (row index).
grid width	Specifies the component's horizontal grid extend (number of columns). Default is 1.
grid height	Specifies the component's vertical grid extend (number of rows). Default is 1.
h align	The horizontal alignment of the component within its cell. Possible values: DEFAULT, LEFT, CENTER, RIGHT and FILL. Default is DEFAULT.
v align	The vertical alignment of the component within its cell. Possible values: DEFAULT, TOP, CENTER, BOTTOM and FILL. Default is DEFAULT.
insets	Specifies the external padding of the component, the minimum amount of space between the component and the edges of its display area. Default is [0,0,0,0]. Note that the insets do not increase the column width or row height (in contrast to the GridBagConstraints.insets).

Tip: The component context menu allows you to alter the alignment for multi-selections.

Column/Row Templates

FormLayout provides several predefined templates for columns and rows. You can also define <u>custom</u> <u>column/row templates</u> in the <u>Preferences</u> dialog.

Column templates

Name	Description	Gap
default	Determines the column width by computing the maximum of all column component preferred widths. If there is not enough space in the container, the column can shrink to the minimum width.	no
preferred	Determines the column width by computing the maximum of all column component preferred widths.	no
minimum	Determines the column width by computing the maximum of all column component minimum widths.	no
related gap	A logical horizontal gap between two related components. For example the OK and Cancel buttons are considered related.	yes
unrelated gap	A logical horizontal gap between two unrelated components.	yes
label component gap	A logical horizontal gap between a label and an associated component.	yes
glue	Has an initial width of 0 pixels and grows. Useful to describe <i>glue</i> columns that fill the space between other columns.	yes
button	A logical horizontal column for a fixed size button.	no
growing button	A logical horizontal column for a growing button.	no

Row templates

Name	Description	Gap
default	Determines the row height by computing the maximum of all row component preferred heights. If there is not enough space in the container, the row can shrink to the minimum height.	no
preferred	Determines the row height by computing the maximum of all row component preferred heights.	no
minimum	Determines the row height by computing the maximum of all row component minimum heights.	no
related gap	A logical vertical gap between two related components.	yes
unrelated gap	A logical vertical gap between two unrelated components.	yes
narrow line gap	A logical vertical narrow gap between two rows. Useful if the vertical space is scarce or if an individual vertical gap shall be smaller than the default line gap.	yes
line gap	A logical vertical default gap between two rows. A little bit larger than the narrow line gap.	yes
paragraph gap	A logical vertical default gap between two paragraphs in the layout grid. This gap is larger than the default line gap.	yes
glue	Has an initial height of 0 pixels and grows. Useful to describe <i>glue</i> rows that fill the space between other rows.	yes

Column/Row Groups

Column and row groups are used to specify that a set of columns or rows will get the same width or height. This is an essential feature for symmetric, and more generally, balanced design.

[⇒ 1 ¤	0 ↔	3	00	→ 5	∞⇔	7	00
1	General -							
3	Company	У						
5	Contac	:t						
7	Propeller							_
9	PTI [KW	1			Power [k	(///]		
11	R (mm	1			D (n	nm]		

In the above example, columns [1 and 5] and columns [3 and 7] have the same width.

To visualize the grouping, JFormDesigner displays lines connecting the grouped columns/rows near to the column and row <u>headers</u>.

Group columns/rows

To create a new group, <u>select</u> the columns/rows you want to group in the <u>header</u>, right-click on a selected column/row in the header and select **Group** from the popup menu.



Note that selected gap columns/rows will be ignored when grouping.

You can extend existing groups by selecting at least one column/row of the existing group and the columns/rows that you want to add to that group, then right-click on a selected column/row and select **Group** from the popup menu.

Ungroup columns/lines

To remove a group, <u>select</u> all columns/rows of the group, right-click on a selected column/row and select **Ungroup** from the popup menu.

To remove a column/row from a group, right-click on it and select **Ungroup** from the popup menu.

Group IDs

A unique group ID identifies each group. When using the header context menu to group/ungroup, you don't have to care about those IDs. JFormDesigner manages the group IDs automatically.

However it is possible to edit the group ID in the Column/row properties dialog.

GridBagLayout

The grid bag layout manager places components in a grid of columns and rows, allowing specified components to span multiple columns or rows. Not all columns/rows necessarily have the same width/height. Essentially, GridBagLayout places components in rectangles (cells) in a grid, and then uses the components' preferred sizes to determine how big the cells should be.

	↔ 0 ↔ 1
0	Name:
1	Company:

Use the column and row headers to insert or delete columns/rows and change column/row properties.

GridBagLayout is part of the standard Java distribution.

Extensions

JFormDesigner extends the original GridBagLayout with following features:

Horizontal and vertical gaps

Simply specify the gap size and JFormDesigner automatically computes the GridBagConstraints.insets for all components. This makes designing a form with consistent gaps using GridBagLayout much easier. No longer wrestling with GridBagConstraints.insets.

With gaps:	Without gaps:
Name:	Name:
Company:	Company:

Left/top layout alignment

The pure GridBagLayout centers the layout within the container if there is enough space. JFormDesigner easily allows you to fix this problem by switching on two options: <u>align left and align top</u>. With layout alignment: Without layout alignment:

Name:	Name:
Company:	Componer
	company.

Default component alignment

Allows you to specify a default alignment for components within columns/rows. This is very useful for columns with right aligned labels because you specify the alignment only once for the column and all added labels will automatically aligned to the right.

Layout properties

A container with this layout manager has following layout properties:

Property Name	Description
horizontal gap	The horizontal gap between components. Default is 5.
vertical gap	The vertical gap between components. Default is 5.
align left	If true, aligns the layout to the left side of the container. If false, then the layout is centered horizontally. Default is true.

align top If true, aligns the layout to the top side of the container. If false, then the layout is centered vertically. Default is true.

These four properties are JFormDesigner extensions to the original GridBagLayout. However, no additional library is required.

Column/row properties

Each column and row has its own properties. Use the column and row <u>headers</u> to change column/row properties.

🕘 Column Properties 🛛 🛛 🔀
Column: 1
Default alignment
🔿 left 🔿 center 🔿 right 💿 fill
Size Minimum: 0 🗢 pixel
Resize behavior
⊙ <u>n</u> one
Ogrow 1 ≎
OK Cancel <u>Apply</u>

Property Name	Description
Column/Row	The index of the column/row. Use the arrow buttons (or Alt+Left, Alt+Right, Alt+Up, Alt+Down keys) to edit the properties of the previous or next column/row.
Default alignment	The default alignment of the components within a column/row. Used if the value of the constraints properties "h align" or "v align" is DEFAULT.
Size	The minimum width of a column or height of a row.
Resize behavior	The resize weight of the column/row.

Tip: The column/row context menu allows you to alter many of these options for multi-selections.

Constraints properties

A component contained in a container with this layout manager has following constraints properties:

Property Name	Description
grid x	Specifies the component's horizontal grid origin (column index).
grid y	Specifies the component's vertical grid origin (row index).
grid width	Specifies the component's horizontal grid extend (number of columns). Default is 1.
grid height	Specifies the component's vertical grid extend (number of rows). Default is 1.

Property Name	Description
h align	The horizontal alignment of the component within its cell. Possible values: DEFAULT, LEFT, CENTER, RIGHT and FILL. Default is DEFAULT.
v align	The vertical alignment of the component within its cell. Possible values: DEFAULT, TOP, CENTER, BOTTOM and FILL. Default is DEFAULT.
weight x	Specifies how to distribute extra horizontal space. Default is 0.0.
weight y	Specifies how to distribute extra vertical space. Default is 0.0.
insets	Specifies the external padding of the component, the minimum amount of space between the component and the edges of its display area. Default is [0,0,0,0].
ipad x	Specifies the internal padding of the component, how much space to add to the minimum width of the component. Default is 0.
ipad y	Specifies the internal padding, that is, how much space to add to the minimum height of the component. Default is 0.

In contrast to the GridBagConstraints API, which uses anchor and fill to specify the alignment and resize behavior of a component, JFormDesigner uses the usual h/v align notation.

Tip: The component context menu allows you to alter the alignment for multi-selections.

GridLayout

The grid layout manager places components in a grid of cells. Each component takes all the available space within its cell, and each cell is exactly the same size.

1	2	3
4	5	

This layout manager is used rarely.

GridLayout is part of the standard Java distribution.

Layout properties

A container with this layout manager has following layout properties:

Property Name	Description
columns	The number of columns. Zero means any number of columns.
rows	The number of rows. Zero means any number of rows. Note : If the number of rows is non-zero, the number of columns specified is ignored. Instead, the number of columns is determined from the specified number or rows and the total number of components in the layout.
horizontal gap	The horizontal gap between components. Default is 0.
vertical gap	The vertical gap between components. Default is 0.

IntelliJ IDEA GridLayout

The Intellij IDEA grid layout manager places components in a grid of columns and rows, allowing specified components to span multiple columns or rows. Not all columns/rows necessarily have the same width/height.

Note: The IntelliJ IDEA grid layout manager is supported to make it easier to migrate forms, which were created with IntelliJ IDEA's GUI builder. If you never used it, it is recommended to use one of the other grid-based layout managers.

	0	1
0	Name:	
1	Company:	
2	-	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••

Use the column and row <u>headers</u> to insert or delete columns/rows and change column/row properties. Use horizontal and vertical spacers, which are available in the <u>Palette</u>, to define space between components.

Intellij IDEA GridLayout is open source and **not** part of the standard Java distribution. You must ship an additional library with your application. JFormDesigner includes intellij_forms_rt.jar and intellij_forms_rt_src.zip in its redist folder. For more documentation and tutorials, visit www.jetbrains.com/idea/.

IDE plug-ins: If you use IntelliJ IDEA GridLayout the first time, the JFormDesigner IDE plug-in ask you whether it should copy the required library (and its source code) to the IDE project and add it to the classpath of the IDE project.

Property Name	Description
horizontal gap	The horizontal gap between components. If -1, then inherits gap from parent container that also uses IntelliJ IDEA GridLayout, or uses 10 pixel. Default is -1.
vertical gap	The vertical gap between components. If -1, then inherits gap from parent container that also uses IntelliJ IDEA GridLayout, or uses 5 pixel. Default is -1.
same size horizontally	If true, all columns get the same width. Default is false.
same size vertically	If true, all rows get the same height. Default is false.
margin	Size of the margin between the containers border and its contents. Default is $0, 0, 0, 0$.

Layout properties

A container with this layout manager has following layout properties:

Constraints properties

A component contained in a container with this layout manager has following constraints properties:

Property Name	Description
grid x	Specifies the component's horizontal grid origin (column index).
grid y	Specifies the component's vertical grid origin (row index).

Property Name	Description
grid width	Specifies the component's horizontal grid extend (number of columns). Default is 1.
grid height	Specifies the component's vertical grid extend (number of rows). Default is 1.
fill	Specifies how the component fills its cell. Possible values: None, Horizontal, Vertical and Both. Default is None.
anchor	Specifies how the component is aligned within its cell. Possible values: Center, North, North East, East, South East, South, South West, West and North West. Default is Center.
indent	The indent of the component within its cell. In pixel multiplied by 10. Default is 0.
align grid with parent	If true, align the grid of nested containers, which use IntelliJ IDEA GridLayout, with the grid of this container. Default is false.
horizontal size policy	Specifies how the component affects horizontal resizing behavior. Possible values: Fixed, Can Shrink, Can Grow, Want Grow and combinations. Default is Can Shrink and Can Grow.
vertical size policy	Specifies how the component affects vertical resizing behavior. Possible values: Fixed, Can Shrink, Can Grow, Want Grow and combinations. Default is Can Shrink and Can Grow.
minimum size	The minimum size of the component. Default is -1, -1.
preferred size	The preferred size of the component. Default is -1, -1.
maximum size	The maximum size of the component. Default is -1, -1.

null Layout

null layout is not a real layout manager. It means that no layout manager is assigned and the components can be put at specific x,y coordinates.

Name:	
text	text text

It is useful for making quick prototypes. But it is not recommended for production because it is not portable. The fixed locations an sizes do not change with the environment (e.g. different fonts on various platforms).

Preferred sizes

JFormDesigner supports preferred sizes of child components. This solves one common problem of null layout: the component sizes change with the environment (e.g. different fonts on various platforms). Unlike other GUI designers, no additional library is required.

Grid

To make it easier to align components, the component edges snap to an invisible grid when moving or resizing components. You can specify the grid step size in the <u>Preferences</u> dialog. To temporary disable grid snapping, hold down the **Shift** key while moving or resizing components.

Keyboard

You can move selected components with Ctrl+ArrowKey and change size with Shift+ArrowKey.

Aligning components

The align commands help you to align a set of components or make them same width or height.

low	•	
10m	📄 Align Left	Alt+Left
<u>str</u>	🚍 Align Center	Alt+Home
Ē	🗐 Align Right	Alt+Right
	🎹 Align Top	Alt+Up
	帅 Align Middle	Alt+End
	뉊 Align Bottom	Alt+Down
	🚍 Same Width	Ctrl+Alt+Right
	‡∭ Same Height	Ctrl+Alt+Down
	↔ Make Horizontal Space Equal	Ctrl+Alt+Left
	萁 Make Vertical Space Equal	Ctrl+Alt+Up

The dark blue handles in the above screenshot indicate the first selected component.

 Align Left Line up the left edges of the selected components with the left edge of the first selected component. Align Center Horizontally line up the centers of the selected components with the center of the first selected component. Align Right Line up the right edges of the selected components with the right edge of the first selected component. Align Top Line up the top edges of the selected components with the top edge of the first selected component. Align Middle Vertically line up the centers of the selected components with the center of the first selected component. Align Bottom Line up the top edges of the selected components with the center of the first selected component. Align Bottom Line up the bottom edges of the selected components with the bottom edge of the first selected component. Same Width Make the selected components all the same width as the first selected component. Same Height Make the selected components all the same height as the first selected component. Make Horizontal Makes the horizontal space between 3 or more selected components equal. The leftmost and rightmost components are unchanged. The other components are writically distributed between the topmost and bottommost components. 			
 Align Center Horizontally line up the centers of the selected components with the center of the first selected component. Align Right Line up the right edges of the selected components with the right edge of the first selected component. Align Top Line up the top edges of the selected components with the top edge of the first selected component. Align Middle Vertically line up the centers of the selected components with the center of the first selected component. Align Bottom Line up the bottom edges of the selected components with the bottom edge of the first selected component. Align Bottom Make the selected components all the same width as the first selected component. Same Height Make the selected components all the same height as the first selected component. Make Horizontal Space between 3 or more selected components are horizontally distributed between the leftmost and rightmost components. Make Vertical Makes the vertical space between 3 or more selected components are vertically distributed between the leftmost and rightmost components. 		Align Left	Line up the left edges of the selected components with the left edge of the first selected component.
 Align Right Line up the right edges of the selected components with the right edge of the first selected component. Align Top Line up the top edges of the selected components with the top edge of the first selected component. Align Middle Vertically line up the centers of the selected components with the center of the first selected component. Align Bottom Line up the bottom edges of the selected components with the bottom edge of the first selected component. Align Bottom Line up the bottom edges of the selected components with the bottom edge of the first selected component. Same Width Make the selected components all the same width as the first selected component. Same Height Make the selected components all the same height as the first selected component. Make Horizontal Space between 3 or more selected components equal. The leftmost and rightmost components. Make Vertical Space Equal Makes the vertical space between 3 or more selected components. Make Vertical Space Equal Makes the vertical space between 3 or more selected components equal. The topmost and bottommost components are vertically distributed between the topmost and bottommost components. 	=	Align Center	Horizontally line up the centers of the selected components with the center of the first selected component.
 Align Top Line up the top edges of the selected components with the top edge of the first selected component. Align Middle Vertically line up the centers of the selected components with the center of the first selected component. Align Bottom Line up the bottom edges of the selected components with the bottom edge of the first selected component. Same Width Make the selected components all the same width as the first selected component. Same Height Make the selected components all the same height as the first selected component. Make Horizontal Space Equal Makes the vertical space between 3 or more selected components are vertically distributed between the leftmost and rightmost components are vertically distributed between the topmost and bottommost components. 	⊫	Align Right	Line up the right edges of the selected components with the right edge of the first selected component.
 Align Middle Vertically line up the centers of the selected components with the center of the first selected component. Align Bottom Line up the bottom edges of the selected components with the bottom edge of the first selected component. Same Width Make the selected components all the same width as the first selected component. Same Height Make the selected components all the same height as the first selected component. Make Horizontal Space Equal Makes the horizontal space between 3 or more selected components are horizontally distributed between the leftmost and rightmost components are vertically distributed between the leftmost and rightmost components are vertically distributed between the topmost and bottommost components. 	IIII	Align Top	Line up the top edges of the selected components with the top edge of the first selected component.
Image: Align BottomLine up the bottom edges of the selected components with the bottom edge of the first selected component.Image: Same WidthMake the selected components all the same width as the first selected component.Image: Same HeightMake the selected components all the same height as the first selected component.Image: Same HeightMake the selected components all the same height as the first selected component.Image: Same HeightMake the selected components all the same height as the first selected component.Image: Same HeightMakes the horizontal space between 3 or more selected components equal. The leftmost and rightmost components stay unchanged. The other components are horizontally distributed between the leftmost and rightmost components are verticallyImage: Space EqualMakes the vertical space between 3 or more selected components equal. The topmost and bottommost components stay unchanged. The other components are verticallyImage: Space EqualMakes the vertical space between 3 or more selected components equal. The topmost and bottommost components and bottommost components.	ф	Align Middle	Vertically line up the centers of the selected components with the center of the first selected component.
 Same Width Make the selected components all the same width as the first selected component. Same Height Make the selected components all the same height as the first selected component. Make Horizontal Space Equal Makes the horizontal space between 3 or more selected components equal. The leftmost and rightmost components stay unchanged. The other components are horizontally distributed between the leftmost and rightmost components. Make Vertical Space Equal Makes the vertical space between 3 or more selected components equal. The topmost and bottommost components stay unchanged. The other components are vertically distributed between the leftmost and rightmost components. 	<u>ılılı</u>	Align Bottom	Line up the bottom edges of the selected components with the bottom edge of the first selected component.
Image: Same HeightMake the selected components all the same height as the first selected component.Image: Make Horizontal Space EqualMakes the horizontal space between 3 or more selected components equal. The leftmost and rightmost components stay unchanged. The other components are horizontally distributed between the leftmost and rightmost components.Image: Make Vertical Space EqualMakes the vertical space between 3 or more selected components equal. The topmost and bottommost components stay unchanged. The other components are vertically distributed between the topmost and bottommost components.	₩	Same Width	Make the selected components all the same width as the first selected component.
 Make Horizontal Space Equal Makes the horizontal space between 3 or more selected components equal. The leftmost and rightmost components stay unchanged. The other components are horizontally distributed between the leftmost and rightmost components. Make Vertical Space Equal Makes the vertical space between 3 or more selected components equal. The topmost and bottommost components stay unchanged. The other components are vertically distributed between the topmost and bottommost components are vertically distributed between the topmost and bottommost components. 	1	Same Height	Make the selected components all the same height as the first selected component.
Image: The second sec	↔	Make Horizontal Space Equal	Makes the horizontal space between 3 or more selected components equal. The leftmost and rightmost components stay unchanged. The other components are horizontally distributed between the leftmost and rightmost components.
	\$	Make Vertical Space Equal	Makes the vertical space between 3 or more selected components equal. The topmost and bottommost components stay unchanged. The other components are vertically distributed between the topmost and bottommost components.

Layout properties

A container with this layout manager has following layout properties:

Property Name	Description
auto-size	If true, computes the size of the container so that all children are entire visible. If false, the size of the container in the Design view is used. Default is true.

Constraints properties

A component contained in a container with this layout manager has following <u>constraints properties</u>:

Property Name	Description
x	The x coordinate of the component relative to the left corner of the container.
У	The y coordinate of the component relative to the upper corner of the container.
width	The width of the component in pixel or Preferred. If set to Preferred, the component's preferred width is used. Default is Preferred.
height	The height of the component in pixel or Preferred. If set to Preferred, the component's preferred width is used. Default is Preferred.
TableLayout

The table layout manager places components in a grid of columns and rows, allowing specified components to span multiple columns or rows. Not all columns/rows necessarily have the same width/height.

A column/row can be given an absolute size in pixels, a percentage of the available space, or it can grow and shrink to fill the remaining space after other columns/rows have been resized.

r	↔ 0	↔ 1	l	
0	Name:			
1	Company:			

Use the column and row headers to insert or delete columns/rows and change column/row properties.

TableLayout is open source and **not** part of the standard Java distribution. You must ship an additional library with your application. JFormDesigner includes TableLayout.jar, TableLayout-javadoc.jar and TableLayout-src.zip in its redist folder. For more documentation and tutorials, visit tablelayout.dev.java.net.

IDE plug-ins: If you use TableLayout the first time, the JFormDesigner IDE plug-in ask you whether it should copy the required library (and its source code and documentation) to the IDE project and add it to the classpath of the IDE project.

Extensions

JFormDesigner extends the original TableLayout with following features:

Default component alignment

Allows you to specify a default alignment for components within columns/rows. This is very useful for columns with right aligned labels because you specify the alignment only once for the column and all added labels will automatically aligned to the right.

Layout properties

A container with this layout manager has following layout properties:

Property Name	Description
horizontal gap	The horizontal gap between components. Default is 5.
vertical gap	The vertical gap between components. Default is 5.

Column/row properties

Each column and row has its own properties. Use the column and row <u>headers</u> to change column/row properties.

Column Properties	×
Column: 1	
Default alignment	
◯ left ◯ center ◯ right ⊙ fill	
Size	
preferred	
○ minimum	
O grow	
O pi <u>x</u> el pixel	
Operc <u>e</u> ntage ℃	
OK Cancel <u>A</u> pply	

Property Name	Description
Column/Row	The index of the column/row. Use the arrow buttons (or Alt+Left, Alt+Right, Alt+Up, Alt+Down keys) to edit the properties of the previous or next column/row.
Default alignment	The default alignment of the components within a column/row. Used if the value of the constraints properties "h align" or "v align" is DEFAULT.
Size	Specifies how TableLayout computes the width/height of a column/row.

Tip: The column/row context menu allows you to alter many of these options for multi-selections.

Constraints properties

A component contained in a container with this layout manager has following constraints properties:

Property Name	Description
grid x	Specifies the component's horizontal grid origin (column index).
grid y	Specifies the component's vertical grid origin (row index).
grid width	Specifies the component's horizontal grid extend (number of columns). Default is 1.
grid height	Specifies the component's vertical grid extend (number of rows). Default is 1.
h align	The horizontal alignment of the component within its cell. Possible values: DEFAULT, LEFT, CENTER, RIGHT and FILL. Default is DEFAULT.
v align	The vertical alignment of the component within its cell. Possible values: DEFAULT, TOP, CENTER, BOTTOM and FILL. Default is DEFAULT.

In contrast to the TableLayoutConstraints API, which uses [column1,row1,column2,row2] to specify the location and size of a component, JFormDesigner uses the usual [x,y,width,height] notation.

Tip: The component context menu allows you to alter the alignment for multi-selections.

Java Code Generator

JFormDesigner can generate and update Java source code. It uses the same name for the Java file as for the Form file. E.g.:

```
C:\MyProject\src\com\myproject\WelcomeDialog.jfd (form file)
C:\MyProject\src\com\myproject\WelcomeDialog.java (java file)
```

Stand-alone: Before creating new forms, you should specify the locations of your Java <u>source folders</u> in the <u>Project</u> dialog. Then JFormDesigner can generate valid package statements. For the above example, you should add C:\MyProject\src.

IDE plug-ins: The source folders of the IDE projects are used.

If the Java file does not exist, JFormDesigner generates a new one. Otherwise it parses the existing Java file and inserts/updates the code for the form and adds import statements if necessary.

Stand-alone: The Java file will be updated when saving the form file.

IDE plug-ins: If the Java file is opened in the IDE editor, it will be immediately updated in-memory on each change in JFormDesigner. Otherwise it will be updated when saving the form file.

JFormDesigner uses special comments to identify the code sections that it will generate/update. E.g.:

// JFormDesigner - ... //GEN-BEGIN:initComponents
// JFormDesigner - ... //GEN-END:initComponents

The starting comment must contain GEN-BEGIN:<keyword>, the ending comment GEN-END:<keyword>. These comments are Netbeans compatible. The text before GEN-BEGIN and GEN-END (in the same line) does not matter. JFormDesigner uses the following keywords:

Keyword name	Description
initComponents	Used for code that instantiates and initializes the components of the form.
variables	Used for code that declares the class level variables for components.

Nested Classes

One of the advanced features of JFormDesigner is the generation of nested classes. Normally, all code for a form is generated into one class. If you have forms with many components, e.g. a JTabbedPane with some tabs, it is not recommended to have only one class. If you hand-code such a form, you would create a class for each tab.

In JFormDesigner you can specify a nested class for each component. You do this on the **Code Generation** tab in the <u>Properties</u> view. JFormDesigner automatically generates/updates the specified nested classes. This allows you to program more object-oriented and makes your code easier to read and maintain.



Components having a nested class are marked with a low overlay symbol in the <u>Structure</u> view.

Example source code:

```
public class NestedClassDemo
    extends JPanel
{
    public NestedClassDemo() {
        initComponents();
    private void initComponents() {
        // JFormDesigner - Component initialization - DO NOT MODIFY //GEN-BEGIN:initComponents
        tabbedPane = new JTabbedPane();
        tablPanel = new TablPanel();
        tab2Panel = new Tab2Panel();
        //====== this ======
        setLayout(new BorderLayout());
        //====== tabbedPane =======
        {
            tabbedPane.addTab("tab 1", tab1Panel);
            tabbedPane.addTab("tab 2", tab2Panel);
        add(tabbedPane, BorderLayout.CENTER);
        // JFormDesigner - End of component initialization //GEN-END:initComponents
    }
    // JFormDesigner - Variables declaration - DO NOT MODIFY //GEN-BEGIN:variables
    private JTabbedPane tabbedPane;
    private Tab1Panel tab1Panel;
    private Tab2Panel tab2Panel;
    // JFormDesigner - End of variables declaration //GEN-END:variables
    private class TablPanel
        extends JPanel
        private TablPanel() {
            initComponents();
```

```
private void initComponents() {
            // JFormDesigner - Component initialization - DO NOT MODIFY //GEN-
BEGIN:initComponents
            label2 = new JLabel();
            textField1 = new JTextField();
            CellConstraints cc = new CellConstraints();
            //====== this =======
            setBorder(Borders.TABBED DIALOG BORDER);
            setLayout(new FormLayout( ... ));
            //---- label2 ----
            label2.setText("text");
            add(label2, cc.xy(1, 1));
            //---- textField1 ----
            add(textField1, cc.xy(3, 1));
            // JFormDesigner - End of component initialization //GEN-END:initComponents
        }
        // JFormDesigner - Variables declaration - DO NOT MODIFY //GEN-BEGIN:variables
        private JLabel label2;
        private JTextField textField1;
        // JFormDesigner - End of variables declaration //GEN-END:variables
    }
    private class Tab2Panel
        extends JPanel
    {
        private Tab2Panel() {
            initComponents();
        }
        private void initComponents() {
            // JFormDesigner - Component initialization - DO NOT MODIFY //GEN-
BEGIN: initComponents
            label3 = new JLabel();
            checkBox1 = new JCheckBox();
            CellConstraints cc = new CellConstraints();
            //====== this =======
            setBorder(Borders.TABBED DIALOG BORDER);
            setLayout(new FormLayout( ... ));
            //---- label3 ----
            label3.setText("text");
            add(label3, cc.xy(1, 1));
            //---- checkBox1 ----
            checkBox1.setText("text");
            add(checkBox1, cc.xy(3, 1));
            // JFormDesigner - End of component initialization //GEN-END:initComponents
        1
        // JFormDesigner - Variables declaration - DO NOT MODIFY //GEN-BEGIN:variables
        private JLabel label3;
        private JCheckBox checkBox1;
        // JFormDesigner - End of variables declaration //GEN-END:variables
    }
}
```

}

When changing the nested class name on the **Code Generation** tab (<u>Properties</u> view), JFormDesigner also renames the nested class in the Java source code. When removing the nested class name, then JFormDesigner does not remove the nested class in the Java source code to avoid loss of own source code.

Code Templates

When generating new Java files or classes, JFormDesigner uses the templates specified in the <u>Preferences</u> dialog.

Template name	Description
File header	Used when creating new Java files. Contains a header comment and a ${\tt package}$ statement.
Class	Used when generating a new (nested) class. Contains a class declaration, a constructor, a component initialization method and variable declarations.
Empty Class	Used when generating a new empty class. This can happen, if all form components are contained in nested classes.
Event Handler Body	Used for event handler method bodies.
Component initialization	Replaces the variable <i>\${component_initialization}</i> used in other templates. Contains a method named initComponents. Invoke this method from your code to instantiate the components of your form. Feel free to change the method name if you don't like it.
Variables declaration	Replaces the variable <i>\${variables_declaration}</i> used in other templates.
java.awt.Dialog	A template for classes derived from <pre>java.awt.Dialog</pre> . Compared to the "Class" template, this has special constructors, which are necessary for <pre>java.awt.Dialog derived classes.</pre>
javax.swing.AbstractAction	Used for nested action classes.

You can change the existing templates or create additional templates in the <u>Preferences</u> dialog. It is possible to define your own templates for specific superclasses.

Following variables can be used in the templates:

Variable name	Description	Context
\${date}	Current date.	global
\${user}	User name.	global
\${package_declaration}	package statement. If the form is not saved under one of the <u>source</u> <u>folders</u> specified in the <u>Project</u> dialog, the variable is empty (no package statement will be generated).	file header
\${class_name}	Name of the (nested) class.	class
\${component_initialization}	See template "Component initialization".	class
\${constructor_modifiers}	Modifiers of the constructor. Based on the class modifiers.	class
\${extends_declaration}	The ${\tt extends}$ declaration of the class; empty if the class has no superclass.	class
\${modifiers}	Modifiers of the (nested) class. You can specify the default modifiers in the <u>Preferences</u> dialog.	class
\${variables_declaration}	See template "Variables declaration".	class

Runtime Library

Note: If you use the Java code generator, you don't need this library.

The royalty-free runtime library allows you to load JFormDesigner XML files at runtime within your applications. Turn off the Java code generation in the <u>Preferences</u> dialog if you use this library.

You'll find the library jfd-loader.jar in the redist folder; the documentation is in jfd-loader-javadoc.zip and an example in the examples folder or examples.zip archive.

Classes

- FormLoader provides methods to load JFormDesigner .jfd files into in-memory form models.
- FormCreator creates instances of Swing components from in-memory form models and provides methods to access components.
- FormSaver saves in-memory form models to JFormDesigner .jfd files. Can be used to convert
 proprietary form specifications to JFormDesigner .jfd files: first create a in-memory form model from
 your form specification, then save the model to a .jfd file.

Example

The following example demonstrates the usage of FormLoader and FormCreator. It is included in the examples distributed with all JFormDesigner editions.

```
public class LoaderExample
{
    private JDialog dialog;
    public static void main(String[] args) {
        new LoaderExample();
    }
    LoaderExample() {
        try {
            // load the .jfd file into memory
            FormModel formModel = FormLoader.load(
                "com/jformdesigner/examples/LoaderExample.jfd");
            // create a dialog
            FormCreator formCreator = new FormCreator(formModel);
            formCreator.setTarget(this);
            dialog = formCreator.createDialog(null);
            // get references to components
            JTextField nameField = formCreator.getTextField("nameField")
;
            JCheckBox checkBox = formCreator.getCheckBox("checkBox");
            // set values
            nameField.setText("enter name here");
            checkBox.setSelected(true);
            // show dialog
            dialog.setModal(true);
            dialog.pack();
            dialog.show();
            System.out.println(nameField.getText());
            System.out.println(checkBox.isSelected());
            System.exit(0);
        } catch (Exception ex) {
            ex.printStackTrace();
```

```
}
}
// event handler for checkBox
private void checkBoxActionPerformed(ActionEvent e) {
    JOptionPane.showMessageDialog(dialog, "check box clicked");
}
// event handler for okButton
private void okButtonActionPerformed() {
    dialog.dispose();
}
```

JavaBeans

What is a Java Bean?

A Java Bean is a reusable software component that can be manipulated visually in a builder tool.

JavaBean (components) are self-contained, reusable software units that can be visually composed into composite components and applications. A bean is a Java class that has:

- a "null" constructor (without parameters)
- properties defined by getter and setter methods.

JFormDesigner supports:

- Visual beans (must inherit from java.awt.Component).
- Non-visual beans.

BeanInfo

JFormDesigner supports/uses following classes/interfaces specified in the java.beans package:

- BeanInfo
- BeanDescriptor
- EventSetDescriptor
- PropertyDescriptor
- PropertyEditor (incl. support for custom and paintable editors)
- Customizer

If you are writing BeanInfo classes for your custom components, you can specify additional information needed by JFormDesigner using the <code>java.beans.FeatureDescriptor</code> extension mechanism.

For example implementations of BeanInfos and PropertyEditors, take a look at the examples in the examples folder or examples.zip archive.

Attribute Name	Description
isContainer (BeanDescriptor)	Specifies whether a component is a container or not. A container can have child components. The value must be a Boolean. Default is false. E.g.
	<pre>beanDesc.setValue("isContainer", Boolean.TRUE);</pre>
containerDelegate (BeanDescriptor)	<pre>If components should be added to a descendant of a container, then it is possible to specify a method that returns the container for the children. JFrame.getContentPane() is a example for such a method. The value must be a String and specifies the name of a method that takes no arguments and returns a java.awt.Container.E.g. beanDesc.setValue("containerDelegate", "getContentPane");</pre>
layoutManager (BeanDescriptor)	Allows the specification of a layout manager, which is used when adding the component to a form. If specified, then JFormDesigner does not allow the selection of a layout manager. The value must be a Class. E.g. beanDesc.setValue("layoutManager", BorderLayout.class);

Attribute Name	Description
enumerationValues (PropertyDescriptor)	<pre>Specifies a list of valid property values. The value must be a Object[]. For each property value, the Object[] must contain three items:</pre>
	"JSlider.VERTICAL" });
extraPersistenceDelegates (PropertyDescriptor)	<pre>Specifies a list of persistence delegates for classes. The value must be a Object[]. For each class, the Object[] must contain two items:</pre>
imports (PropertyDescriptor)	<pre>Specifies one or more class names for which import statements should be generated by the Java code generator. This is useful if you don't use full qualified class names in enumerationValues Or PropertyEditor.getJavaInitializationString(). The value must be a String or String[]. E.g. propDesc.setValue("imports", "com.mycompany.MyConstants"); propDesc.setValue("imports", new String[] { "com.mycompany.MyConstants", "com.mycompany.MyExtendedConstants" });</pre>
notMultiSelection (PropertyDescriptor)	Specifies whether the property is not shown in the <u>Properties</u> view when multiple components are selected. The value must be a Boolean. Default is false. E.g. propDesc.setValue("notMultiSelection", Boolean.TRUE);
notNull (PropertyDescriptor)	Specifies that a property can not set to null in the <u>Properties</u> view. If true, the Set Value to null command is disabled. The value must be a Boolean. Default is false. E.g. propDesc.setValue("notNull", Boolean.TRUE);
notRestoreDefault (PropertyDescriptor)	Specifies that a property value can not restored to the default in the <u>Properties</u> view. If true, the Restore Default Value command is disabled. The value must be a Boolean. Default is false. E.g. propDesc.setValue("notRestoreDefault", Boolean.TRUE);

Attribute Name	Description
persistenceDelegate (PropertyDescriptor)	Specifies an instance of a class, which extends <pre>java.beans.PersistenceDelegate, that can be used to persist an instance of a property value. E.g.</pre>
	<pre>propDesc.setValue("persistenceDelegate", new MyPropPersistenceDelegate());</pre>
readOnly (PropertyDescriptor)	Specifies that a property is read-only in the <u>Properties</u> view. The value must be a Boolean. Default is false. E.g.
	<pre>propDesc.setValue("readOnly", Boolean.TRUE);</pre>
transient (PropertyDescriptor)	Specifies that the property value should not persisted and no code should generated. The value must be a Boolean. Default is false. E.g.
	<pre>propDesc.setValue("transient", Boolean.TRUE);</pre>
variableDefault (PropertyDescriptor)	Specifies whether the default property value depends on other property values. The value must be a Boolean. Default is false. E.g.
	<pre>propDesc.setValue("variableDefault", Boolean.TRUE);</pre>

Design time

JavaBeans support the concept of "design"-mode, when JavaBeans are used in a GUI design tool, and "run"-mode, when JavaBeans are used in an application.

You can use the method java.beans.Beans.isDesignTime() in your JavaBean to determine whether it is running in JFormDesigner or in your application.

Reload beans

JFormDesigner supports reloading of JavaBeans.

Stand-alone: Just select **View > Refresh** from the menu or press **F5**.

IDE plug-ins: Click the **Refresh** button in the designer tool bar.

Refresh does following:

- 1. Create a new class loader for loading JavaBeans, BeanInfos and Icons.
- 2. Recreates the form in the active <u>Design</u> view.

So you can change the source code of the used JavaBeans, compile them in your IDE and use them in JFormDesigner without restarting.

Unsupported standard components

all AWT components

JGoodies Forms & Looks

JFormDesigner supports and uses software provided by <u>JGoodies</u> Karsten Lentzsch.

The **JGoodies Forms** support is very extensive. Not only the layout manager <u>FormLayout</u> is supported, also some important helper classes are supported: Borders, ComponentFactory and FormFactory (com.jgoodies.forms.factories).

JGoodies Looks look and feels are built-in so that you can preview your forms using those popular look and feels. JGoodies Looks examples contains some useful components to build Eclipse like panels: <u>JGoodies UIF lite</u>.

JGoodies Forms ComponentFactory

The JGoodies Forms ComponentFactory (com.jgoodies.forms.factories) defines three factory methods, which create components. You find these components in the palette category JGoodies.

- Label: A label with an optional mnemonic. The mnemonic and mnemonic index are defined by a single ampersand (&). For example "&Save" or "Save &As". To use the ampersand itself duplicate it, for example "Look&&Feel".
- Title: A label that uses the foreground color and font of a TitledBorder with an optional mnemonic. The mnemonic and mnemonic index are defined by a single ampersand (&).
- Titled Separator: A labeled separator. Useful to separate paragraphs in a panel, which is often a better choice than a TitledBorder.

JGoodies UIF lite

JFormDesigner supports SimpleInternalFrame and UIFSplitPane from the JGoodies UIF lite package, which is part of the JGoodies Looks examples. You find both components in the palette category JGoodies.

SimpleInternalFrame is an Eclipse like frame. UIFSplitPane is a subclass of JSplitPane that hides the divider border. Use UIFSplitPane if you want to put two SimpleInternalFrames into a split pane. See example examples/UIFLitePanel.jfd.

Structure	Properties	
i JTree	Color:	

When using one of these components, you have to add the library redist/jgoodies-uif-lite.jar to the classpath of your application. Or add the source code to your repository and compile it into your application. The source code is in redist/jgoodies-uif-lite-src.zip.

IDE plug-ins: If you use one of the UIF lite components the first time, the JFormDesigner IDE plug-in ask you whether it should copy the required library (and its source code and documentation) to the IDE project and add it to the classpath of the IDE project.

To add a toolbar to a SimpleInternalFrame, add a JToolBar to the <u>Design</u> view, select the SimpleInternalFrame, select the "toolBar" property in the <u>Properties</u> view and assign the toolbar to it.

Title	¦⊕ ⊖ ¦	Title	